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FOREWORD

THE AMERICAN JUDICIAL SYSTEM plays an important role in deciding ques-

tions that affect the American public-school teacher. Issues, such as

civil rights of teachers, professional negotiations, contracts, sala-

ries, and loyalty oaths as they affect teachers, have been ruled on by

the courts in the past year. The impact of these cases may have far-

reaching consequences for teachers and administrators not involved with

the original action. This report contains those decisions which should

be of interest and importance to all educators.

State and federal court decisions published during 1969 where

teachers and other certifi,..Ited personnel were plaintiffs or defen-

dants are included in this publication, the 31st annual report in a

series begun in 1939 by the NEA Research Division.

This report was prepared by Jeanette G. VaLghan, Senior Staff

Associate, NEA Research Division.

GLEN ROBINSON
Director, Research Division



INTRODUCTION

THIS REPORT contains digests of 80 court deci-

sions with legal issues of particular interest

to teachers. The material in this compilation

comes from judicial decisions published during

the 1969 calendar year in the National Reporter

System. While most of the decisions summarized

here were rendered in 1969, cases decided earli-

er, but not in print until sometime in 1969, are

also included. With some exceptions, litigants

in these cases, whether plaintiffs or defendants,

were teachers or other professional school per-

sonnel is the public elementary and sccondary

schools and publicly financed institutions of

higher learning.

The 80 decisions originated in 25 states and

the District of Columbia. All but one are of a

civil nature. The exception is an Minot;
criminal case where a teacher was accused of

striking a student. A total of 63 decisions are

products of state courts, with 25 from the high-

est tribunal of the state where the action was

initiated; 27 are from intermediate appellate

courts; and 11 from trial courts whose decisions

are systematically published in the reference

source used in the preparation of this report.

The federal courts are represented by 17 deci-

sions. Four decisions were rendered by federal

circuit courts of appeals, and 13 decisions came

from federal district courts.

Five states account for over one-half of the

decisions appearing in this compilation, with
New York State again in the lead, this time with

18 decisions. Other states with numerous cases

were Florida and Louisiana with eight each and

California and Michigan with seven each. The

remaining cases were about evenly divided among

the other states.

The case digests are arranged under the fol-

lowing 10 topic headings: (a) eligibility and

certification, (b) salaries, (c) contracts, (d)

tenure, (e) school desegregation, (f) teacher/

school-board negotiation, (g) loyalty, (h) li-

ability for pupil injury, (i) retirement, and

(j) miscellaneous. When there is more than one

case from a state under the same topic, the

cases are listed alphabetically by title. Ta-

ble 1 classifies the 80 decisions by state and

a
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major issue raised. Cases with more than one

issue are cross-referenced.

As in previous years, issues relating to

teacher tenure were again the most numerous with

22 cases appearing in this category in 1969.

Professional negotiations again ranked 7.econd

with 13 decisions. Certification and eligibil-

ity issues produced 11 decisions. The eight

cases in the miscellaneous group include an ac-

tion involving the right of teachers in Los

Angeles to circulate petitions during school

hours, two cases involving teachers who wore

beards, and two cases involving alleged racial

discrimination in promotions.

The summary that follows describes some of

the major issues and significant cases presented

in this report.

School Desegregation--An important issue

raised in the courts in past years and with in-

creasing frequency in 1969 was the assignment of

teaching staffs to schools on a racially seg-

regated basis. This question appears with regu-

larity in school desegregation suits brought

by or on behalf of Negro pupils. Since teachers

themselves were not litigants in these cases,

the summaries of the decisions are not given In

this report, but may be found in The Pupil's

Day in Court: Review of 1969, a companion

school law publication of the NEA Research

Division.

Included in this report, however, are six

cases involving school desegregation where

teachers were directly concerned as parties.

Four of these cases involved Negro teachers who

were not rehired following integration. In

three of the actions, the teachers were success-

ful. In Williams v. Kimbrough, the U. S. Dis-

trict Court for the Western District of Louisi-

ana held that when there is a reduction in staff

following integration, the equal protection

clause and the due process clause of the Four-

teenth Amendment require that the qualifications

of all of the teachers in the system be evalu-

ated by objective standards, and the least qual-

ified be dismissed. Similar decisions were

reached by federal district courts in Florida,

Arkansas, and the Eastern District of Louisiana.

In these cases the courts stressed that school

systems may not racially discriminate against

teachers in a reduction in staff nor may they
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TABLE 1.--MAJOR ISSUES IN CASES INVOLVING TEACHERS IN 1969

State

Certi- Teacher/ Liabil-

fica- School school- ity Re- Mis-

tion Sala- Con- Tenure deseg- board Loy- for tire- cella- Total

and ries tracts b/ raga- negotia- alty pupil ment neous cases

eligi- a/ tion tion in-

bility jury

1 2 3 4 5 6 7 8 9 10 11 12

Alaska ... 1 ... 1

Arkansas 1 1 1 3

California 2 2 2 lc/ 7

Colorado . . . 1 004 1

Connecticut 1 004 1

District . . . 1 000 1

Florida 1 2 1 3 .. ... ld/ 3

Illinois 1 ... .. ... 2e/ 3

Indiana ... ... 1 1 .. .. ... 2

Iowa 1 004 000 000 1

Kentucky 1 ... 1

Louisiana 4 2 1 ... lf/ 8

Maine ... ... 1 ... ... 1

Massachusetts ... ... .. ld/ 1

Michigan ... 1 5 .. 1 7

Mississippi 1
1

Nebraska 1 1 ... 2

New Hampshire 040 1 1

New Jersey 1 2 12/ 4

New Mexico 1 1 1 3

New York 6 3 3 4 1 lh/ 18

North Dakota . . . 1 1

Texas 1 GOO 1

Utah . . 1 GOO 1

Virginia . . 1 1

Washington 1
1

Total number
of cases 11 6 5 22 6 13 2 4 3 8 80

a/ Also continuing contracts of the spring notification type.

b/ Also tenure-type continuing contracts.

c/ Involved the right of teachers to circulate petitions during school hours.

CT/ Involved the right of a teacher to wear a beard.

e/ One case was criminal action against teacher for allegedly striking a puril and the other

involved alleged discrimination in promotions,
f/ An action challenging the school board's necktie regulation.

2/ Involved alleged racial discrimination in promotions.

h/ Involved the refusal of university faculty members to appear before a grand jury.

(0,



apply criteria that would be racially discrimi-
natory in deciding which teachers would be dis-
missed.

In the fourth case involving dismissed teach-
ers, the court concluded that it did not have
jurisdiction over the action because the teach-
ers had brought suit under the Civil Rights Act
against school officials in their official ca-
pacity. The court ruled that in this instance
the officials were not "persons" under the act.
Another case under this heading, Burns v. Board
of School Commissioners of City of Indianapolis,
Indiana, involved a suit by Indianapolis teach-
ers who sought to enjoin the sc;ool board from
involuntarily transferring them to achieve ra-
cial balance in the schools. In upholding the
action of the school board, the federal court
ruled that racial classification of teachers was
proper in carrying out the mandate of Brown.

First Amendment rights--In 1968, the Supreme
Court of the United States handed down an im-
portant decision pertinent to the First Amend-
ment rights of teachers in Pickering v. Board of
Education of Township High School District 205,
Will County, Illinois. Two 1969 cases involving
the rights of teachers turned on that decision.
The decisions in both cases had been previously
appealed to the Supreme Court, where they were
vacated in light of Pickering and the cases re-
manded to the state courts for reargument. Op-
posite results were reached in the two rehear-
ings.

On reargument of the Alaska case, Watts v.
Seward School Board, the Alaska Supreme Court
ruled that the doctrine of Pickering did not ap-
ply and distinguished the two cases on the facts.
Pickering had held that teachers could not be
constitutionally compelled to relinquish First
Amendment rights they otherwise enjoy as citi-
zens to comment on matters of public interest in
connection with the operation of the schools in
which they worked; however, the problem in each
case was to balance the interests of the teachers
as citizens to speak out, against the interest
of the state as an employer in promoting the ef-
ficiency of the schools. The Alaska.court said
that factors present in Pickering in making the
situation one of free speech were not present in
Watts. The conduct oQ the Alaska teachers
caused disruption and dissension in the school
district. For that reason their dismissals were
upheld.

The second case examined in the light of
Pickering arose in New York. The teacher in
that case was suspended without pay for one year
on grounds of insubordination and unbecoming
conduct because of a letter he addressed to the
school board wherein he criticized its failure
to re-employ a probationary teacher. On recon-
sideration, New York's highest court ordered the
teacher reinstated because his comments, while
indiscreet, came within free speech protection
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and, therefore, did not warrant disciplinary
action.

Impairment of First Amendment rights of
teachers was an issue In a Los Angeles case
where the teachers union wac forbidden by the
school board to circulate petitions during duty-
free periods because the board believed that tne
activity would create discord and disturb teach-
ers who were trying to work. The petitions were
directed to state officials opposing cutbacks
in funds for higher education and urging an in-
crease in funds for education at all levels.
The California Supreme Court ruled that the
teachers had the right to circulate the peti-
tions during school hours since the school board
had failed to demonstrate substantial disruption
or material interference with school activities.

Also touching on First Amendment rights of
teachers were two loyalty oath cases. Relying
on previous Supreme Court pronouncements, the
U. S. District Court for the District of Colum-
bia enjoined the enforcement of a statute that
would have required four appointees to the fac-
ulty of the Federal City College to swear or
affirm that they would not knowingly become a
member of an organization that advocated the
overthrow of our constitutional form of govern-
men':. The second case involved a loyalty oath
which required every person employed to teach
in Colorado state schools to swear or affirm
that he would uphold the state and federal con-
stitutions and faithfully perform the duties of
his position. The federal district court found
the oath to be proper and not vague or over-
broad in violation of the teachers' constitu-
tional rights. The Supreme Court-of the United
States affirmed the decision without opinion.

Professional negotiations--The number of 1969
cases concerned with teacher/school board nego-
tiations continued at last year's high rate.
The cases reported here, however, do not reflect
all that were decided in this subject area this
year since few of the trial ccurt decisions
appeared in the source material used for this
publication.

Teachers in Dade County, Florida, were unsuc-
cessful in their attempt to dissolve a prelimi-
nary injunction. issued against them but did se-
cure a jury trial on the contempt charges

brought against the local association for viola-
tion of the injunction. The New Hampshire Su-
preme Court denied teachers a writ of prohibi-
tion to vacate the temporary injunction against
a strike issued by the lower court. The higher
court did not rule on any of the contentions of
the parties, noting that the relief sought was
an extraordinary writ and should be used only
with caution and forebearance. In a third case
the Indiana Supreme Court upheld to injunction
prohibiting the Anderson Federation of Teachers
from striking. The Indiana court disagreed with
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the argument of the union that the state anti-

injunction statute applied to strikes by public

as well as private employees.

In Michigan, however, the Crestwood Educa-

tion Association obtained reversal of a prelimi-

nary injunction against a teacher work stoppage

granted by a lower court. The state supreme

court remanded the case to the lower court for

further proceedings consistent with the higher

court's 1968 decision in the Holland case
(157 N.W.2d 206), which held that it was insuf-

ficient merely to show that a concert of pro-

hibited action by public employees had taken

place and that ipso facto such a showing justi-

fied injunctive relief.

lo the area of bargaining and reprtsentation,

a New York trial court overruled a petition of

Public Employment Relations Board certify-

ing the Poughlt,:psie Area Summer School Teach-

ers' Association as the exclusive bargaining

unit for simmer school teachers. The court con-

cluded that the unit did not come within the

definition of "employee organization" under the

public employer-employee negotiation law. The

court ruled that there was insufficient continu-

ity of employment and that the summer session

was too short to w,rrant the teachers' inclusion

as a unit. In Dade County Classroom Teachers'

Association v. Ryan, the Florida Supreme Court

held that the teachers association was precluded

from acting as the sole bargaining agent tar all

of the teachers in the system since not all had

agreed that it act as their agent. The court

also ruled that any privileges granted the asso-

ciation, such as dues check-off, places for

meetings, and the use of inter-school mail fa-

cilities, must be granted to all organizations

that represented the teachers in the system.

In ruling on the scope of negotiation legis-

lation, a federal district court in Louisiana

declined to grant a teachers union an injunction

it sought to force a city college to bargain

with it. The court noted that the statute nei-
ther commanded nor prohibited local agencies

from bargaining with employee organizations and
that the city's bargaining with other public
employee groups did not mean that the city acted
arbitrarily in refusing to bargain with the

teachers union.

Other teacher/school board issues before the
courts included an application for a stay of

arbitration proceedings filed by a New York

school board against a teachers association with

which it had entered into a negotiated agreement.
The association sought to submit to arbitration

a question on the proce(4,1-., .used in discharging

a nontenure teacher. ) .x .r11; the stay of ar-

bitration, the court ruled that while a nonten-

ure teacher could not challenge the grounds for

termination, the procedure utilized could be

challenged. A California court sustained the
constitutionality of the state negotiation stat-

ute for teachers which had been challenged by

the California Federation of Teachers.

Other issues--Other issues presented in this

report include two cases involving the right of

a teacher to wear a beard. In the first case,

a Negro teacher without tenure was not reap-

pointed to his position in Duval County, Florida.

The evidence established that the sole reason
for nonreappotntment was the refusal of the

teacher to remove his beard. The federal dis-

trict court ruled that the wearing of a beard

by a teacher was a constitutionally protected

liberty under the due process clause of the

Fourteenth Amendment. Furthermore, where the

beard ix .Iorn as "an appropriate expression of

his heritage, culture and racial pride as a

black man," the court said, its wearer enjoys

the protection of First Amendment rights. The

school board was ordered to reappoint the teach-

er.

The second case involving a bearded teacher

reached the same conclusion but for different

reasons. Again, a nontenure teacher refused to

shave off his beard. In overruling the action

of the school committee in dismissing the teach -

er, the federal district court found substantial

due process deficiencies in the procedure used.

The court, however, declined to rule on the con-

stitutional question of the right of the teacher

to wear a beard.

In Louisiana a tenure teacher refused to com-

ply with the school-board regulation that he

wear a necktie. As a result he was suspended

for 30 days with his reinstatement conditioned

upon compliance with the regulation. The court

did not find the regulation so unreasonable as

to violate the personal liberty of the teacher.

However, because of the teacher's sincere be-

lief that the regulation was invalid, the court

directed the school board to consider him still

under suspension even though the 30 days had

elapsed and to reinstate him upon compliance

with the regulation.

Faculty members at a state university in New

York attempted to quas. subpoenas requiring them

to appear before a grand jury investigating pos-

sible drug abuse on tlmt university campus. The

faculty members alleged that their rights as
teachers would be violated if they were required

to appear. The highest state court disagreed,
holding that while a statute that attempted to
curtail the right of teachers to advocate the

use of drugs and to discuss advocacy with an ad-

ministrator would be unconstitutional, requiring
a teacher to appear before a Grand Jury and dis-

cuss the matter is not.

In another case, a teacher who, as a member

of the Utah House of Representatives, expressed
strong opinions against federal aid for public



schools, caused friction between him and other
teachers in th. high school. When the superin-
tendent transferred him to another high school,
he refused the transfer and was dismissed. In
upholding the dismissal, the state supreme court

9

cited a regulation providing that teachers could
be transferred for reasons which served the best
interests of the emplole and/or the schools.
Refusal to accept the transfer constituted
grounds for dismissal.
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CERTIFIGV110\ :t NI) ELIGIBILITY

California

Jones v. Oxnard School District
75 Cal. Rptr. 836
Court of Appeal of California, Second District,
Division 1, March 11, 1969.

The teacher sought injunctive relief agaihst
the school district and damages against school
officials because of their failure to hire her
in the school years 1960-61 and 196152. She
alleged that she was a qualified elementary-
school teacher; that she registered her creden-
tial with the superintendent; and that she ap-
plied for a tea ::1g position In the school dis-
trict. The to charged that the .ndividual
officials and unlawfully" denied her
employment; anu the district employed a num-
ber of elementary-school teachers who were not
duly certificated in violation of the law which
provides for the hiring of noncertified teach-
ers upon a showing that there are no qualified
regularly certified teachers available. The
teacher also alleged that the school officials
falsely executed these statements of need. The
trial court dismissed the action and the teacher
appealed.

In affirming the dismissal of the action, the
appellate court rejected the contention of the
teacher that being certificated she was per se
"qualified" so that the district was duty bound
not to determine to the contrary or to file a
statement of need. The fair meaning of the ap-
plicable statutory section, the court believed,
empowered the district and its management person-
nel to determine whether a certificated appli-
cant was otherwise qualified. That being the
case, the district could not be mandated to ex-
ercis2 that power in a particular manner.

The court ruled further that the allegation
of the teacher charging that the school officials
caused statements of need to be filed in spite
of the existence of her application for employ-
ment, was a discretionary action within the scope
of their authority; therefore, under California
law such action is privileged against tort lia-
bility.

Morrison v. State Board of Education
74 Cal. Rptr. 116
Court of Appeals, Second District, Division 2,
January 6, 1969.

to review that revocation. The trial court
denied relief and the teacher appealed. The
trial court judgment was based upon t:w conclu-
sion that the teacher had "committed homosexual
acts involving moral turpitude and these acts
constituted immoral conduct and wyrofessional
conduct within the meaning of the Education
Code."

The evidence established that the teacher had
engaged in homosexual acts with a consenting fel-
low teacher in private. The other teacher re-
ported the conduct to the superintendent. The
activity engaged in by the teacher did not
constitute a crime under California law.

The question presented on appeal was whether
the acts mentioned were "immoral" or "unprofes-
sional" within the meaning of section 13202 of
the Education Code. A previous California case
had held that homosexual conduct was clearly
"immoral" under the cited section. The teacher
tried to distinguish that case on the ground
that the acts there involved constituted a Penal
Code violation and took place in public. The
court was of the opinion that the fact that the
teacher's conduct did not constitute a crime
was not significant to the authority of the board
to revoke his certificate. The code provided
that conviction of a crime as well as immoral
and unprofessional conduct were grounds for re-
vocation. The immoral and unprofessional con-
duct sections, therefore, must refer to conduct
not amounting to a crime.

There was no evidence that the homosexual
character of the teacher in any way affected
his capacity, ability, or willingness to perform
in a satisfactory manner or that it had any ef-
fect on any of the pupils taught by him. In the
view of the court, the lack of such evidence was
not significant. The court could not say that
there was no rational connection between the
teacher's conduct and his fitness to serve in
the public schools.

The judgment of the lower court was upheld.

Illinois

Crofts v. Board of Education of the City of Chicago
245 N. E. 2d 87

Appellate Court of Illinois, First District,
Second Division, January 21, 1969.

A teacher, whose certificate had been revoked A former high-school teacher of English ap-
by the state board, sought a writ of mandamus pealed the summary judgment granted in favor of

/0



the Chicago school board. She had been a tenure
teacher when she contracted poliomyelitis which
forced her to resign effective February 7, 1957.
A rule of the hoard provided that the certificate
of a tenure teacher shall remain valid for three
years. The rules also provide for reappointment
upon the passing of a health examination admin-
istered by a medical examiner selected by the
superintendent of schools. After the expiration
of the teacher's regular certificate, the hoard
attempted to extend Its validity until Septem-
ber 15, 1960. The Board of Examiners of the
Board of Education refused to reinstate the
teacher's certificate. As a result of the ill-
ness, the teacher was confined to a wheelchair
and had been teaching on a temporary certificate
at a high school for the physically handicapped
where there were physical facilities to accommo-
date wheelchairs.

The teacher sought a regular teaching certi-
ficate and a money judgment equal to the differ-
ence.between the substitute's salary she was
paid and the salary to which she was entitled
as an alleged holder of a regular certificate,
as well as a money judgment for the school years
since 1964-65 during which time she was denied
an assignment. The teacher alleged that she had
not been dismissed pursuant to statutes pertain-
ing to tenure teachers.

The board argued that the teacher's regular
certificate had expired on February 7, 1960,
because she was unable to pass a medical examina-
tion. The board further alleged that its action
which purported to extend the validity of the
regular teaching certificate was a nullity be-
cause under its rules, the certificate had ex-
pired owing to time lapse and her inability to
pass a health examination before the hoard ex-
tended its validity, and therefore the certifi-
cate could not legally be revived by any action
of the board. The board stated that the teacher
had been temporarily employed because of her
plea that she needed three more years' teaching
experience to be eligible for the maximum pen-
sion.

The court found a decision in this case nec-
essary to interpret the board rules which pro-
vided that a teacher holding a valid certificate
and who passes a health examination may apply
for re-appointment; and that should such applica-
tion be made during the life of the certificate,
the certificae may be extended until the holder
is offered a position. The court was of the
opinion that the more reasonable interpretation
of these rules was that the teacher must apply
for reappointment prior to the expiration of
the certificate and pass the health examination.
Since the teacher did not pass the health exam-
ination as required, she could be dismissed
without following the procedures enumerated in
the tenure statute.

The judgment in favor of the board was affirmed.
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Mississippi

State ex rel. Patterson v. Lee
218 So. 2d 434
Supreme Court of Mississippi, February 3, 1969.

A quo warrento proceeding was brought by the
state of Mississippi questioning the right of
a county superintendent of educLtion to hold
that office. The lower court dismissed the pe-
tition, and an appeal was taken. It was agreed
by the parties that the superintendent did not
hold nor was he eligible to secure a Class A
certificate as required by law. The superinten-
dent alleged, however, that he came within an
exception written into the law which specified
that the prescribed qualifications did not ap-
ply to any person who was serving as a county
superintendent of education at the effective
date of the act. The superintendent had been
serving at that time but was subsequently de-
feited at the polls in 1963. In 1967 he ran
again, was elected, and began serving in 1968.
This petition was then filed.

The court found that the statute contained
no requirement of continuity of service for an
Individual to come within the exception clause.
The court ruled that since the classification
by the legislature was not unreasonable, it
would not read into the act a requirement of
continuity of service.

The judgment of the lower court was affirmed.

New Mexico

Amador v. New Mexico State Board of Education
455 P. 2d 840
Supreme Court of New Mexico, June 16, 1969.

A certified and qualified teacher was elected
to the state board of education. The state
board had a resolution which required the suspen-
sion of the teaching certificate of a teacher
elected to it. The teacher sought and was
granted an injunction restraining the board
from enforcing the resolution or susperding his
certificate. The board appealed.

A state statute provided that a teacher's
certificate could be suspended or revoked for
incompetency, immorality "c: for any other good
and just cause." The board argued that the of-
fice of a member of the state board and that of
a public-school teacher were incompatible, and,
therefore, the suspension of the teacher's
license was "for good and just cause."

An examination of the certification statute
convinced the court that its purpose was to
protect the public against incompetent teachers
and to insure proper educational qualifications,
personal fitness, and a high standard of perfor-
mance. The "other good and just. cause" for the
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suspension of the certificate, the court said,

must be related to this purpose. In the view

of the court, the suspension of a teacher for

incompatibility with membership on the state

board did not fall within the purpose of insuring

a high quality of public instruction.

Responding to the argument of the state board

as to the ability of an active teacher to ef-

fectively and fairly carry out his duties as a

board member, the court pointed out that the

state board has jurisdiction over a school teach-

er only where he appeals to the state board

from an adverse local board ruling. The court

believed that if any case arose where a teacher

who was also a member of the state board ap-

pealed from the decision of the local board, the

teacher would simply excuse himself from consid-

eration of his own case.

The judgment of the lower court in favor of

the teacher was affirmed.

New York

Board of Education of the City of New York v.

Nyquist
301 N.Y.S. 2d 776
Supreme Court of New York, Special Term, Albany

County, June 16, 1969.

The sole question presented by the petition

filed by the school board was whether the deci-

sion of the acting commissioner of education

was arbitrary. The commissioner had ruled that

a substitute teacher was a regular substitute

teacher. The teacher had been assigned on the
first day of the spring term to the class of a
regular teacher who had suffered a stroke, and

in fact taught the same class for the entire

term. State law provided that a regular substi-

tute teacher was one who was assigned within

15 days of the start of the term to a position

open for a full term. The court ruled that the

decision of the acting commissioner had a rea-
sonable basis and dismissed the petition of the

school board.

Coriou v. Nyquist
304 N.Y.S. 2d 486
Supreme Court of New York, Appellate Division,

Third Department, October 20, 1969.

The teacher brought court proceedings to

vacate an order of the acting commissioner of

education upholding the decision of the board

of education dismissing him. The lower court

refused the relief and the teacher appealed.

On October 1, 1961, the teacher had been
notified by his principal that he was rated
satisfactory and was recommended for tenure
effective on December 1, 1961. On October 27,

1961, the principal brought proceedings for the

psychiatric examination of the teacher. The

results were unfavorable, and the services of
the teacher were terminated on November 30, 1961.

At issue before the court was whether psycho-

logical unfitness was sufficient to sustain the
dismissal of a tenure teacher on tht basis of

incompetency. The court held that it was and

that there had been sufficient medical evidence

in this case for the board to conclude that the

teacher was unable to perform his duties.

The decision of the commissioner was held to
be neither arbitrary nor capricious and was

therefore final.

Corsover v. Board of Examiners of the City of

New York
298 N.Y.S. 2d 757
Supreme Court of New York, Special Term, Kings
County, Part I, September 17, 1968.

An applicant for a regular license as a teach-

er of industrial arts passed all but the physical

and medical examination portion of the examina-

tions. He asked the court for a judgment di-
recting the New York City Board of Examiners to
give him a satisfactory rating on the physical
examination and to issue him a license. Since

1961, the teacher had been a regular substitute
teacher of industrial arts and had received
superior ratings from the principal. At the

time he took the physical examination for the

substitute license there was some question as
to his fitness because of a heart condition.

Subsequently the teacher had a heart operation

which it was alleged corrected the condition.

In 1966, the teacher applied for a regular

license. He submitted to a physical examination
in February 1967 and was found to be unfit by
the medical staff of the board of examiners.

The teacher was told that he could have a state-
ment of reasons upon reqllest, but when he re-

quested the statement, it simply said "heart

disease." The board asserted that "the conclu-
sion of the medical staff was based mainly on
the deterioration of petitioner's cardiac sta-

tus." The court examined the records before it

and could find no support for the determination
that the condition of the teacher had deterio-

rated. Rather, there were clear objective ra-
tional findings in the reports of the teacher's

doctors which indicated that he was physically
able to perform his duties at the present and
in the immediately foreseeable future.

The court ruled that the board's conclusion
of "heart disease" and "deterioration" appeared
to be based primarily upon surmise and conjec-

ture. Under the circumstances the conclusion
was viewed as arbitrary and unreasonable. There-

fore, the determination of the board that the

teacher was unfit for the duties in the position
for which the license was sought was annulled,



and the board was directed to issue the license
to the teacher.

Feingold v. Lynch
299 N.Y.S. 2d 606
Supreme Court of New York, Appellate DiviSion,
Second Department, April 1, 1969.

(See page 29.)

Kobylski v. Board of Education of Central School
District No. 1.
304 N.Y.S. 2d 453
Supreme Court of New York, Appellate Division,
Third Department, October 23, 1969.

The teacher brought proceedings to review a

decision of the board of education which had
dismissed him from his position. At the hear-
ings held before the local board it was estab-
lished that the teacher's provisional certifi-
cate to teach had expired and was not. renewed
by the state department of education. The
court held tha' the failure to hold a valid
certificate to teach is substantial evidence
to support the finding of the local board that
the teacher was incompetent within the meaning
of the law.

The determination of the board of education
was upheld.

Schwartz v. Bogen
300 N.Y.S. 2d 857
Supreme Court of New York, Appellate Division,
Second Department, May 12, 1969.

(See Teacher's Day in Court: Review of 1967
p. 11; Review of 1966 p. 9.)

In a prior court action, the New York City
Board of Examiners was ordered to furnish the
teacher with the standard answers and rating
directions to the essay portion of an examina-
tion for a certain teaching position. In the
present proceedings, the teacher sought to pun-
ish the officials for contempt of court for
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their alleged failure to furnish the materials.
The trial court denied the motion, and the
teacher appealed.

The appellate court affirmed the order, but
modified it by adding a provision that the board
be directed to supply the teacher with all of
the notes made by any person relative to the ex-
amination prior to the preparation of the check-
list already furnished to the teacher. The court
held that supplying the checklist together with
these notes sufficiently met the requirement of
an objective standard under the direction given
by the New York Court of Appeals requiring that
the board furnish the teacher with "all materials
used in determining the correctness or quality
of answers" to the essay part of the examination
in question.

Turetsky v. Allen
301 N.Y.S. 2d 890
Supreme Court of New York, Special Term, Albany
County, March 18, 1968.

The teacher sought to have her license
validated as a regular teacher of Spanish in
the junior high school. The commissioner of
education moved to dismiss the petition for
failure to state a cause of action. The teach-
er'had been licensed as a regular teacher of
Spanish in 1961. At that time she was notified
that she would be required to complete 30 gradu-
ate credits by February 1965. In January 1966
she was notified that her license was being in-
validated for failure to meet this requirement.
She filed the proper administrative appeals, but
the decision of the board of examiners was
sustained.

While the teacher presented to the court an
unquestioned record of excellent scholastic
achievement and services to the profession and
the community, the court concluded that owing
to the nature of the matter, it could not evalu-
ate the case on its merits. Since the decision
of the commissioner was neither arbitrary nor
illegal and was made in a solely educational
matter, the court, could not overrule the deci-
sion. The motion to dismiss the teacher's peti-
tion was granted.



SALARIES

California

Eastham v. Santa Clara Elementary School

District
76 Cal. Rptr. 198
Court of Appeal of California, First District,
Division 4, March 20, 1969.

The school district appealed from a judgment
compelling it to apply its salary schedule for
certificated personnel to two school nurses.
Both nurses were tenured and held the required
certificates for their positions. Prior to

the 1963-64 school year, nurses and elementary-
school teachers were treated the same for sal-

ary purposes. In that year, the district changed
its salary policy for school nurses so that
while they still received the same starting
salary as teachers, they were nc longer allowed
to advance beyond a certain point on the salary
schedule. The nurses in this case had advanced
beyond the maximum point established for nurses,
and their salaries, therefore, were fixed at
the level that they had then attained. The

trial court ordered the district to pay their
salaries as though the policy had never been
changed and the district appealed.

By statute and judicial decisions, permanent
certificated employees have a right to continue
in the grade they have attained, but the gov-
erning board of a school district has the power
to change or freeze the salaries of such em-

ployees. The school district contended that
the original application of the teacher salary
schedule to nurses did not constitute a board
decision that the two would remain forever
equivalent in rank, that it was not unlawful
to treat nurses separately from teachers for
salary purposes, and that its change of policy

was not arbitrary.

The court ruled that because the same salary
schedule was applied to nurses and teachers at
one time did not establish that it was arbitrary

and unreasonable to change that policy. The

training and experience of teachers and nurses
were not identical nor were their duties. The

school board has the power to classify certifi-
cated employees, even those with tenure, dif-
ferently according to training, experience, and

duties. The court concluded that there was no
showing that the board exercised this power

arbitrarily.

The judgment of the lower court was reversed.

Shoban v. Board of Trustees of Desert Center

Unified School District
81 Cal. Rptr. 112
Court of Appeal of California, Fourth District,
Division 2, September 29, 1969.

Two probationary teachers whose salary
classifications were changed sought to compel
the board to restore them to their original
classifications and to return the money with-

held from their paychecks. The lower court

granted the relief and the district appealed.
Both teachers were hired for the 1965-66
school year, and their contracts were renewed

for the 1966-67 school year. Early in the

second school year it was discovered that their
postgraduate units were a combination of semes-

ter and quarter hours. The quarter-hour units
were converted to semester hours by a factor

of 1.5. This resulted in both teachers having
less credit, and consequently their salaries
were reduced one level.

The policy of the district that gave credit

for postgraduate wol failed to specify semes-

ter or quarter hours. To remedy this omission,

the board of trustees in October 1966 adopted
a resolution, inserting the word semester be-

fore the words "unit" or "hour" in the policy.
Two of the trustees testified that this was
intended as a clarification not a change in

policy.

The lower court had found that the salary
schedule and the regulations made no distinc-
tion between semester and quarter units, and
thus the October 1966 resolution constituted a
change it policy, and an unlawful retroactive
application of the new policy. The appellate
court disagreed with these findings, since the
testimony of the board members and of other
teachers indicated that the policy had always
been to count semester units and that other
teachers in the system had had their quarter
units converted for placement on the salary
schedule. Accordingly, the reclassification
of the teachers did not constitute a retroac-
tive application of a change in policy.

The appellate court ruled further that the
school district was estopped from collecting
the alleged overpayments and was directed to
repay the amounts withheld from the teachers'

salaries.
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Kentucky

Gullett v. Sparks
444 S.W. 2d 901
Court of Appeals of Kentucky, September 19,
1969.

Elementary-school teachers, both employed
and retired, brought suit against the state
superintendent of public instruction seeking
an adjudication that they were entitled to
salaries for past years higher than those that
were paid. The teachers also sought an adjudi-
cation that they were entitled to continuing
service contracts under Kentucky law. The
lower court denied relief and the teachers ap-
pealed.

All of the teachers had received certifi-
cation prior to 1934. At that time two years
of college training was sufficient for certifi-
cation, and a certain number of years of ex-
perience conferred life certificate status.
All of the teachers were in this category. In
1934, the law was amended to require completion
of four years of college for a standard certifi-
cate, but the pre-1934 certificates retained
their status and validity. In 1954, when the
first minimum salary law was enacted, teachers
without a degree based on four years of college
were classified in the lowest two ranks. There-
after, five increases were enacted for the
first three ranks, but only one small increase
and no experience increments were provided for
teachers in the lowest two ranks.

The teachers argued that the salary sched-
ule was unreasonable and discriminatory with
regard to the lowest ranks and that by virtue
of holding "standard life" certificates they
had a vested right to receive the same salary
as that paid to a fully qualified teacher. The
teachers contended that once they had qualified
by statute for a certain position, they had a

vested right to the position, and they could
not be required to meet additional standards.

The court held that it we beyond question
that the legislature could provide that pre-
1934 certificates based on less than four years
of college would no longer be valid and that
holders of these certificates would receive only
a minimum salary. "The fact that the motive of
such a provision might be to make teaching so
economically unattractive as to discourage the
less-qualified teachers from continuing in
service does not make the provision unfair,
since the right of such teachers to continue
in service might have been abolished entirely."

The court ruled further that the teachers
were not entitled to continuing service con-
tracts under the teacher tenure law, since
that law specified that a standard certificate
meant only a certificate issued on the basis
of graduation from a four-year college.
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The judgment of the lower court that the
teachers were not entitled to increased compen-
sation or continuing service status was affirmed.

New York

Board of Education, Central School District
No. 1 v. Rickard

300 N.Y.S. 2d 472
Supreme Court of New York, Appellate Division,
Third Department, June 3, 1969.

The school board sought a declaratory judg-
ment as to its liabilities to two teachers.
The trial court granted the motion of the teach-
ers to dismiss the action, and the school board
appealed.

The teachers had previously been employed
by the school district to teach a single session
of kindergarten each school morning. They had
both been paid one-half the salary schedule for
full-time teachers. The teachers subsequently
sent a letter to the board demanding payment of

the difference between their salaries and sal-
aries for full-time teachers for the years in
which they were employed as half-day teachers.
The school board inquired of and was advised by
the legal division of the state department of
education that the teachers were entitled to
the full salaries for their part-time perfor-
mance of duties as teachers of a single session
of kindergartens.

The board neither paid nor refused to pay
the teachers, but instead brought a court ac-
tion seeking a declaration of the rights of
the parties. The teachers moved to dismiss the
action on grounds, among others, that the court
did not have jurisdiction because the board had
not exhausted its administrative remedies.

The court held that a justiciable controversy
existed between the parties which would have to
be determined by an interpretation of various
sections of the Education Law. Therefore, the
board correctly invoked the remedy of an action
for a declaratory judgment.

The teachers also argued that the board
should have appealed to the commissioner of
education before instituting court action. In
this argument, they relied on a statute which
provided that an "aggrieved person" could ap-
peal to the commissioner. As to this argument,
the court said that since the board had neither
paid nor refused to pay the salaries it was not
an "aggrieved person" as contemplated by the
statute, and was not in a position to appeal.
The board merely sought a legal determination
of its obligations to the teachers.

The decision of the lower court was reversed
on the law and on the facts.
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Board of Education of Central School District
No. 2 of the Town of Oyster Bay v. Nyquist
204 N.Y.S. 2d 441
Supreme Court of New York, Special Term, Albany
County, September 26, 1969.

The board of education sought to set aside a
decision of the acting commissioner of education.
The commissioner had determined that a nurse-
teacher was entitled to back pay for six years.
The teacher had been paid for 15 years according
to a salary schedule for nurse-teachers. The
amount she received was above the statutory
minimum but substantially less than the district
paid classroom teachers. From time to time, the
teacher had asked the board to classify nurse-
teachers as teachers and pay them accordingly.
A few months prior to her retirement the leacher
appealed to the commissioner concerning her
classification and seeking back pay for the 15
years. The commissioner held that she was en-
titled to back pay for only six years because
of the ^tatute of limitations. The commissioner
found t.,at where a district had adopted a salary
schedule in excess of the state minimum, the
schedule represented a Mandated salary for that
district. No reasonable basis was found for
placing the teacher on a different schedule.
In reaching this decision, the commissioner ob-
served that a nurse-teacher is an important mem-
ber of the instructional team, with specific
instructional functions and with the educational
preparation of a teacher.

The court noted at the outset that a decision
of the commissioner is subject to markedly
limited review by the courts. His decision is
final unless it can be shown to be purely arbi-
trary.

The board argued that the education law
vested it with the power to classify occupations
and establish salary schedules. It further
argued that the sole limitation placed upon its
power was to refrain from establishing a salary
differential based on sex. The court granted
that the school board could establish salary
schedules, but concluded that the board did not
have the power to determine what employees are
"teachers."

The board then argued that the commissioner
did not have the power to review a decision of
the board unless it was shown to be arbitrary.
As to this argument the court said the board
failed to establish that the commissioner was
arbitrary in his finding that the decision of
the board was unreasonable.

The court was of the opinion that the case
involved a matter of educational or adminis-
trative policy in which the commissioner should
be allowed to substitute his judgment for that
of the local board even though the decision of
the board was not arbitrary. The board did not
possess any particular expertise in the classifi-
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cation of an employee as a "teacher." Moreover,
the classification of an employee as a teacher
should be uniform throughout the state.

The board raised several procedural objec-
tions, but the court did not find them to have
any merit, and concluded that the commissioner
did not act arbitrarily.

Central School District No. 2 of the Town of
Oyster Bay, Nassau County v. Cohen
302 N.Y.S. 2d 398
District Court, Nassau County, First District,
April 17, 1969.

The school district sought to recover from
one of its former teachers the amount of salary
paid.to him while he was on sabbatical leave.
The teacher had signed a written agreement
which provided that if he did not return to
the school district for a full school calendar
year following expiration of the leave, he would
return the full amount of the salary paid to
him while on the leave. The teacher did not
return to teaching in the school district nor
did he refund the money.

The sabbatical leave had been granted for
the spring term of 1966. In April 1966, the
teacher indicated his intention to return to
the school district for the 1966-67 school year,
but in July 1966 he submitted his resignation
and accepted a position elsewhere. He subse-
quently applied to the school district from
which he had resigned for a newly opened posi-
tion of assistant principal for the 1967-68
school year. The school district would not
consider him for this position until the issue
of returning the salary was resolved.

In response to the school district's motion
for summary judgment, the teacher interposed
six affirmative defenses. The first alleged
that the teacher had continued to perform ser-
vices for the school district on the district's
health council without compensation. The court
found this allegation to be without merit in
view of the contractual obligation of the teach-
er to return to teaching in the school district
or repay the salary he received during the sab-
batical.

The second defense alleged that sabbatical
leave is a reward for past services only, and
that having waited eight years to apply rather
than the usual seven, the teacher had thus
served the additional year. The court ruled
that leave with pay is not a matter of right
because of past service regardless of the num-
ber of years.

The teacher's third allegation was that any
infringement on sabbatical leave was in contra-
vention of public policy. The court said that
state law does not require a school district to



grant a leave with pay, and that if it does
grant such a leave, a condition of future ser-
vice may reasonably be imposed.

The fourth affirmative defense involved in-
voluntary servitude. The court said that if
the school district sought to force the teacher
to perform his duties, an order would not be
granted. However, the district sought instead
the return of salary paid.

Th final two contentions involved the refusal
of the school district to appoint the teacher

/2
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as assistant principal when he offered to return
to that higher position. The court said that
when the teacher went on sabbatical leave, he
was a.public-school teacher. There was nothing
in the written agreement to suggest that the
teacher had a right to expect to receive a high-
er position upon his return from leave. His
offer to return at a later date did not consti-
tute compliance with the contract provision re-
quiring him to return at the expiration of his leave.

Summary judgment for the recovery of the
salary was granted to the school district.
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CONTRACTS

Arkansas

Freeman v. Gould Special School District of
Lincoln County, Arkansas
405 F. 2d 1153
United States Court of Appeals, Eighth Circuit,
January 15, 1969.

Six Negro teachers sought to compel the
school district to renew their annual contracts
and in addition sought damages and attorneys'

fees from the district, the school superinten-
dent, and the principal of their school. In

May 1967 the six teachers had received notice
from the school district that their contracts
would not be renewed for the 1967-68 school
year. The notification was in accordance with
Arkansas law and was given on the recommenda-
tion of the principal of the all-Negro school
where the teachers were employed. The prin-
cipal's recommendation was based generally upon
his contention that the teachers were incompe-
tent and uncooperative, and did not adhere to

the chain of command in processing complaints.
There is no procedure under Arkansas law for a
hearing on the decision not to rehire a teacher.

The teachers alleged that the board refused
to rehire them because of their race and the
punitive motivation of the principal. The dis-
trict court judge found no evidence that the
teachers were terminated because of racial dis-
crimination or because of any civil rights
issue, and dismissed the case. The teachers
appealed, asserting jurisdiction under the
federal civil rights law and the due process
clause of the Fourteenth Amendment.

The appeals court agreed with the district
court that the evidence failed to sustain a
cause of action under any provision of the

civil rights act. There was no deprivation of
any rights or privileges under color of any

state law. No racial discrimination was shown

at all. Stripped of the racial issue, the
court said, the case presented no federal ques-

tion.

The court noted that Arkansas has no tenure

law for teachers. The board's right not to re-

hire teachers appears to be absolute as long
as it is not based on grounds that are viola-

tive of the Constitution. The teachers argued
that as a matter of federal due process they
had a right to have their contracts renewed
and receive damages for the failure to renew,

citing many cases in support of this allegation.
The court said that almost all of the cases
cited were concerned with racial discrimination
or invasion of a constitutional right or privi-

lege by way of statute or regulation. The

teachers cited no case that went so far as to
say that all actions of any governmental board

in employment cases must accord the individual
due process under the Fourteenth Amendment so
as to provide tenure and a right to retain the

position except for cause. And "for ca':se"

presupposes a right to hearing, notice, and ap-

peal. Absent these security provisions, the
court continued, a public employee has no right
to continued public employment unless he was
dismissed or not rehired for impermissible con-

stitutional reasons.

The teachers also asserted that they were
denied due process in that they were not given
an opportunity to confront and cross-examine

the principal. Although not required to do so,

the board had accorded the teachers two hear-
ings to present their side of their grievances.
At no time had the teachers requested the oppor-
tunity to confront and cross-examine the prin-
cipal at the hearings. The court did not feel

that the cases cited by the teachers in support
of the:'r due process contention were germane to
the precise issue of whether the due process
clause requires an administrative hearing on
the refusal to re-employ a teacher, with subse-
quent judicial review on a claim of arbitrari-

ness. The court ruled that "absent statutory
or contractual requirements, persons discharged

for inefficiency, incompetency, or insubordina-
tion have no constitutional right to a hearing
with rights of cross-examination and confronta-
tion of witnesses."

The court did not think it within the prov-
ince of the federal judiciary to pass upon and
decide the merits of all of the internal opera-
tive decisions of a school district. But even

if it were to pass upon the merits of the issue,
the court did not think it could say that the
school board was capricious or arbitrary, as
the teachers claimed, in its attempt to resolve
the dispute between the teachers and the prin-

cipal. The court concluded that there ;!as no

civil rights issue presented and that the dis-
agreement between the teachers and the princi-
pal was an internal matter to be handled by the

school board. Further, no federal due process

issue was presented. Judgment dismissing the

case was affirmed.



Florida

Adams v. Board of Public Instruction of Okaloosa
County, Florida
225 So. 2d 423

District Court of Appeal of Florida, First Dis-
trict, July 24, 1969.

An assistant principal was suspended for
being absent from his position without leave,
and his annual contract was cancelled by the
local school board. lie requested and received
a public hearing at which time the board upheld
his suspension and termination of contract. The
principal then filed a petition in the circuit
court of the county seeking judicial review of
the board's order. That court dismissed the
petition for lack of jurisdiction. This appeal
followed.

The principal contended, and the appellate
court agreed, that he had exhausted his admin-
istrative remedies since the right of review
by the state board of education applies only
where employment is on a continuing contract
basis. The question was whether the county
circuit court was the proper forum in which to
bring the petition. The circuit court is ap-
propriate if review of a final order of a purely
local governmental agency is sought. If, how-
ever, review of the final order of a state
agency is sought, the petition must be filed
in the appropriate district court of appeal.

The question of whether the local school
board was a local or state agency was therefore
called into issue. Citing judicial precedent
that a county school board was part of the state
system of education, the court held that the
order of the school board suspending the assis-
tant principal and terminating his contract was
entered by a state agency in the exercise of a
quasi-judicial power; and as such a petition
seeking review of that order must be filed in
the appropriate district court of appeal. How-
ever, because of the confusion that surrounded
the proper method of review in cases of this
kind, the court believed that the interest of
justice would best be served by preserving the
principal's right to a review of the merits of
his case. The principal was given 15 days to
file any motions in the appropriate court.

Iowa

Griffith v. Fed Oak Community School District
167 N.W. 2d 166

Supreme Court of Iowa, April 8, 1969.

An elementary-school teacher appealed the
decision of the lower court which denied her
claim for damages following an alleged breach
of contract for the 1967-68 school year. The
teacher had taught in the only building in the
Coburg School district in the 1966-67 school
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year. On July 1, 1967, the Coburg district was
placed in the Red Oak district. The teacher
was given no notice of termination so that by
law her contract was automatically continued.
Her contract called for her to perform the
duties of an elementary-school teacher and such
other duties as may be assigned, more specif-
ically, kindergarten, remedial reading, and
physical education at the Coburg school.

At the time of con3olidation Red Oak did not
have actual knowledge of the teacher's contract
and hired another kindergarten teacher for the
Coburg school. When the school district learned
of the contract, the teacher was asked to come
to the superintendent's office where she was
informed that her contract was recognized that
she was assigned as a study hall supervisor at
another school in the district, and that she
was to attend the scheduled teachers' workshop.

The teacher did not report to the workshop prior
to the start of school, and on the first day of
classes she reported to the Coburg school and
said that she was ready to teach. The reacher
never reported to the school to which she had
been assigned and never rendered any service
at either school. At a subsequent meeting of
the Red Oak school board, at which the teacher
appeared by counsel, the teacher was discharged
for inattention to duty.

In defense to the teacher's suit, the school
district alleged that the teacher was not
qualified to teach physical education, that she
failed to attend the teachers'meetings and work-
shop sessions, and that she failed to perform
her assigned duties as an elementary-school
teacher. The district also argued that the
teacher's failure to perform her duties gave
her no right of recovery for breach of contract.
The teacher contended that the action of the
district in employing another kindergarten
teacher for the Coburg school and its refusal
to permit her to teach kindergarten there con-
stituted an anticipatory breach that made it
unnecessary for her to do anything other than
present herself at the Coburg school. The
teacher argued that this breach occurred prior
to the meeting of the board that resulted in
her dismissal.

The district further alleged that the teacher
should have appealed the decision of the board
to the county superintendent as provided by law,
and no jurisdiction vested in the court unless
these administrative provisions were complied
with.

The district court adopted the teacher's
theory that her cause of action was for breach
of contract that arose prior to the meeting at
which she was discharged. However, the court
found that the district did not repudiate the
contract since the teacher had no valid certi-
ficate meeting state department of education
requirements as required by her contract. Nor



did the court agree with the teacher's contention
that the language of the contract was so specific
that the teacher could be employed only at the
Coburg school. The district assigned the teach-
er to duties that she was qualified for and
legally certified to perform, and her failure
to perform was not excused. Consequently she
was not entitled to recover salary. The holding
of the lower court was affirmed.

Michigan

Caddell v. Ecorse Board of Education
170 N.W. 2d 277
Court of Appeals of Michigan, Division 1,
June 23, 1959.

A probationary teacher was suspended by the
superintendent for having violated school rules
and regulations. Following a hearing the board
of education discharged the teacher. The teach-
er appealed the decision of the board to the
circuit court, seeking the salary due under his
contract or alternatively, his salary from the
date of suspension to date of dismissal. Sum-
mary judgment was entered in favor of the school
board, and this appeal was taken.

The teacher raised two issues on appeal:
(a) the refusal of the lower court to review
the action of the school board in determining
that an employment contract could he terminated;
(b) the lower court's dismissal of an action
for salary due.

The court ruled that the action of an admin-
istrative agency in probationary teacher cases
is final and not subject to judicial review, if
it is within the scope of its authority and is
neither unreasonable nor arbitrary. In this
case the grounds for dismissal were sufficient
so that the dismissal was within the statutory
authority of the board. There was no allegation
by the teacher that the action was arbitrary or
unreasonable. Therefore, the decision of the
lower court upholding the dismissal was correct.
The appellate court ruled, however, that the
teacher was entitled to wages from the date of
his suspension to the date of his dismissal.

IJebraska

Balka v. School District No. 53-J of Lisco
171 N.W. 2d 646
Supreme Court of Nebraska, October 24, 1969.

The teacher appealed the dismissal of her
court action to determine the validity of her
contract. The teacher had been employed for
the 1967-68 school year. On March 1, 1968,
the teacher was orally advised by the principal
that her contract would not be renewed for the
coming year. She received no written notice of
termination From the secretary of the school
board, and she filed no written notice of ac-
ceptancn of automatic renewal of her contract.
The school district refused to honor her alleged
contract the following year.

The question presented on appeal was whether
the teacher was required to file a written no-
tice of acceptance of automatic renewal in order
to claim that her contract had been automatically
renewed by operation of law. The relevant stat-
ute provided that a teacher's contract shall he
deemed to be automatically renewed unless the
teaches' '.:as notified of termination in writing
prior to April 15. The statute also provided
that the teacher shall file written notice of
acceptance with the secretary of the board with-
in 15 days after receiving notice of renewal.
Failure to file acceptance was deemed to he non-
acceptance of the renewal.

The teacher contended that since there was
no longer a provision in the statute for a re-
quirement of notice of election to the teacher,
written acceptance was no longer necessary.
The school board contended that the notice of
acceptance had to be given within 15 days after
April 15, which was the last day that the board
could notify a teacher of termination.

The court concluded that unless written no-
tice of acceptance of automatic renewal is given
by a teacher to the secretary of the board with-
in 15 days of April 15, the contract is not re-
newed under the statute. Since the teacher in
this case had given no notice of acceptance,
her contract was not renewed.



TENURE

Alaska

Watts v. Seward School Board
454 P. 2d 732
Supreme Court of Alaska, May 12, 1969;
review denied 90 S. C. 890.

(See Teacher's Day in Court: Review of 1967.
p. 21; Review of 1965, p. 19; Review of 1964.
P. 22.)

In 1960, two tenure teachers were dismissed
by the Seward school board after a hearing. The
board found the teachers guilty of immorality
for their part in compiling, reproducing, and
distributing an open letter which was critical
of the way the school superintendent administered
the schools and which contained false statements
disparaging him. In addition, one teacher was
found guilty of immorality in that he held pri-
vate conversations with various teachers in
which he solicited their support to oust the
superintendent. The immorality of the second
teacher was a speech he made to a labor union
about getting rid of the school board in view
of the lack of success in ousting the superin-
tendent. A separate ground for the dismissal
was the failure of the teachers to comply with
established grievance procedures.

The dismissals were sustained by the Alaska
Supreme Court on two separate occasions. In

their second appeal to the Supreme Court of the
United States, the teachers contended that their
dismissals unconstitutionally abridged their
First Amendment rights of freedom of speech and
association. On June 3, 1968, the Supreme Court
(88 S. Ct. 1753) vacated the judgment and re-
manded the case to the state court for further
consideration in light of the decision in
Pickering v. Board of Education of Township High
School District 205, (88 S. Ct. 1731 (1968)).
In Pickering, the Supreme Court stated that
teachers may not be constitutionally compelled
to relinquish First Amendment rights they other-
wise enjoy as citizens to comment on matters of
public interest in connection with the operation
of the schools in which they work; however, the
problem in each case is to balance the interests
of the teachers as citizens to so speak out,
against the interest of the state as an employer
in promoting the efficiency of the schools.

On remand, the Alaska Supreme Court compared
the factual situation in Pickering with that in
the instant case. The court noted that the

/

first factor mentioned in Pickering was that the
statements made by the teacher in his letter to
the local newspaper relating to a proposed tax
increase, were not directed toward any person
with whom he would normally come in contact in
the course of his daily work. Therefore, there
was no question of maintaining discipline by an
immediate superior or harmony among co-workers.

In this case, however, the open letter con-
tained charges against the superintendent who
was the immediate superior of the teachers in
this relatively small school district. The
court was of the opinion that the letter and the
attempt to solicit support of other teachers to
oust the superintendent could not help but be
detrimental to discipline and harmony among the
teachers and to the operation of the schools.

The court noted further that the second factor
mentioned in the Pickering decision was that the
subject matter of the letter was of legitimate
public concern on which the judgment of the
school administration could not be taken as con-
clusive. But here, unlike Pickering, none of
the statements involved matters of expenditures
of school funds or matters on which the public
voted. Rather, the allegations were generally
in the nature of grievances.

Thirdly, in Pickering, the only matters which
were stated falsely were matters of public record
which could easily be corrected by the school
board and were stated in a manner consistent
with good faith error. This was not true in the
present case, the court said. All of the false
statements reflected on the integrity and pro-
fessional ability of the superintendent, and
concerned matters closely related to the day-to-
day operation of the schools. The court found
that the false statements "were not consistent
with good faith and were made in reckless dis-
regard of the truth."

Lastly, the Alaska court said that in
Pickering "the letter was treated by everyone
except the board with massive apathy," whereas
in Seward the open letter had been the subject
of a controversy, serving as a prelude to an
unsuccessful attempt to recall the school board.

Upon another review of the entire record,
the court concluded that the doctrine of the
Pickering decision could have no controlling
application to the facts of the instant case.
Therefore, the court reinstated its previous
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decision upholding the dismissal of the teach-

ers.

The Supreme Court of the United States de-

clined to hear the case.

California

American Federation of Teachers Local 111713

AFL-CIO v. San Lorenzo UnifiPd School District.

80 Cal. Rptr. 758
Court of Appeal of California, First District,
Division 3, September 16, 1969.

A probationary teacher, as an individual and

as president of the local teachers union, and

the union itself, sought a writ of mandate
directing the school district to re-employ the
teacher for the next school year. The teacher

had been dismissed under the statutory provi-
sions applicable to probationary teachers fol-
lowing a hearing conducted by a hearing officer.
The trial court had denied the writ, and this

appeal was filed.

The teacher and the union contended first
that the findings of the trial court were not

supported by substantial evidence. The court

determined that while there was conflicting
evidence in the record on each of the charges
against the teacher that, under the scope of
judicial review available, only the evidence

supporting the administrative decision should
be considered. Applying this principle, the

court held that there was substantial evidence

to support the findings.

The teacher next contended that the charges,
even if true, did not constitute appropriate

grounds for dismissal. On this point, the court

said that where there is substantial evidence
to support the findings, and the causes for dis-

missal relate to the welfare of the schools and
the pupils, namely inability to accept respon-
sibility as a teacher, inadequately supervising
pupils, and failure to follow district proce-
dures, the court could not consider whether the
charges justify dismissal.

The third contertion of the teacher was that
he was entitled to a copy of the hearing of-
ficer's propused decision prior to its adoption

by the board. The court ruled that neither due

process nor California law required that this

be done.

The final question on appeal was whether the
lower court erred in holding that the union and
the teacher as its president had no standing to

sue. There was no allegation by the union or
the teacher as its president that any right of
either had been invaded, nor did either request

any relief from the court. The appellate court

ruled that both had failed to state a cause of
action and that the trial court had properly
dismissed them as plaintiffs.

Ward v. Fremont Unified School District
80 Cal. Rptr. 815
Court of Appeal of California, First District,
Division 2, September 23, 1969.

A third-year probationary teacher and the
local teachers union appealed from a lower court
decision upholding the teacher's dismissal.
Pursuant to statute, the district superintendent
had given the teacher notice on March 10, 1967,
that his services would not be required for the
ensuing school year. The teacher and the union

piled a timely request for a hearing, which was
held before a hearing officer. On April 20,

1967, the hearing officer found that the charges
against the teacher were unsubstantiated, did
not constitute cause for dismissal under the
statute, and recommended that the governing
board not accepr the superintendent's recommen-
dation not to re-employ the teacher.

On May 15, 1967, the governing board met,
heard additional evidence, and voted to disre-

gard the hearing officer's recommendation and
to affirm the superintendent's decision to dis-

charge the teacher. The teacher was so notified.
Thereafter, the teacher filed his first petition
for a writ of mandate which alleged that at the
May 15 meeting he was denied privileges granted
by statute, including the right to cross-examine

witnesses. The court agreed and directed that
the governing board set aside its decision of

May 15.

The board met on July 26, 1967, and rescinded
its May 15 action. On August 9, 1967, the board
met again and decided not to rehire the teacher

based on the transcript of the hearing held be-

fore the hearing officer. On August 22, 1967,

the teacher and the union filed another petition
for a writ of mandate which alleged among other
things, that since the governing board had not
acted prior to May 15, the teacher was automati-
cally rehired for another year pursuant to the
statutes applicable to probationary teachers.

After a hearing, the trial court found the
allegations of the teacher to be substantially

correct. It further found, however, that the
charges against the teacher had been proven and
were supported by substantial evidence. Accord-

ingly, the trial court entered a judgment in
favor of the school district and this appeal
ensued.

California law provides that final notice
not to re-employ a probationary teacher must
be given on or before May 15. The school dis-

trict contended that the deadline was met by
the notice given under the facts of this case.
The court disagreed and held that the notice
provided to the teacher was insufficent to meet
the statutory requirements since it was not
sent after full compliance with the statutory
procedures including the right to cross-examine

witnesses. Further, notice sent to the teacher

c2a



pursuant to the invalid proceedings of Nay 15,
1967, could not constitute a valid notice for
the board action taken on August 9, 1967. Ac-
cordingly the decision of the trial court was
reversed.

Florida

Board of Public Instruction of Broward County,
Florida v. State ex. rel. Allen
219 So. 2d 430
Supreme Court of Florida, February 12, 1969;
rehearing denied March 17, 19(9.

(See Teacher's Day in Court: Review of 1968,
p. 26)

The local school board suspended a number of
teachers for being away from their duties with-
out leave. The teachers requested and received
a hearing. At the hearing the board denied the
motions of the teachers to have three members
of the board disqualified. The teachers then
petitioned the court for a writ of prohibition
to force the board members to recuse themselves.
The writ was granted and the board appealed.

The court said that in conducting a hearing
to determine suspension or dismissal of the
teachers, the board was acting in a quasi-judi-
cial capacity. As such, justice requires that
the accused be given a fair hearing before an
impartial body. The court held that a county
school board is an agency of the state and as
such comes within the purview of the statute
which prescribes grounds for disqualification
of any member of any commission, authority,
administrative body, or governmental agency ex-
isting under the laws of Florida. Therefore,
the ruling of the lower court was proper.

Pred v. Board of Public Instruction of Dade
County, Florida
415 F. 2d 851
United States Court of Appeals, Fifth Circuit,
September 9, 1969.

Two teachers at Dade County Junior College
brought suit charging that the school authorities
had failed to renew their contracts for the
fourth year because of the exercise of First
Amendment rights of speech and association. If

reappointed for the fourth year, each teacher
would have acquired tenure. The teachers charged
that they were not re-employed solely because
of their participation in the local teachers
association, and one teacher, because she ad-
vanced in her classroom lectures the new demands
of campus freedom. Without giving reasons, the
trial court dismissed the teachers' complaint
for failing to state a cause of action. On ap-
peal by the teachers, this decision was reversed.

The appellate court stated that it is settled
law that while there is no constitutional right
to public employment, such employment may not

a3
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be subjected to unreasonable conditions. In

this nonnection the court said: "The protections
of the First Amendment have been given special
meaning.when teachers have been involved. Simply
because teachers are on the public payroll does
not make them second-class citizens in regard to
their constitutional rights."

The court was not persuade y the argument
of the school officials th- .ev only allowed
the teachers' contracts to expire and therefore
no rights were violated. This argument, the
court said, misconceives the whole thrust of the
teachers' claim, for the right sought t3 be
vindicated was not a contractual but a consti-
tutional right of public employees not to be
punished by the state or to suffer retaliation
because of the exercise of First Amendment rights.

The appellate court stated, however, that
there are limitations on speech for both teach-
ers and students, as reflected in the recent
Supreme Court decisions in Pickering and Tinker.
But as is pointed out in Pickering_, the problem
is one of balancing the First Amendment rights
of teachers against the interest of the state,
as the employer, in the efficient operation of
the schools.

The court .mphasized the limitations on the
First Amndment rights of the teachers because
they demonstrate why an ascertainment of the
facts is indispensable to a determination of the
rights of the parties. In reversing the trial
court and remanding the case, the appeallatecourt
made it clear that it was not in any way intimating
the acceptable outcome. But it did note that the
two activities for which the alleged discrimina-
tion was meted out were quite different. One,

,relating to efforts to organize teachers for ac-
tion, was quite removed from the classroom-school-
house variety, the court said. The other, in-
volving activities in the classroom and the course
of instruction, comes mull closer to collision
with the need for discipline within the classroom
and the school as a whole and may well limit the
extent and kind of expression protected by the
First Amendment. Only on the basis of the facts
can there be a determination of whether the de-
nial of a continuing contract to the teachers was
a reprisal for their actions in expression of
ideas, thoughts, or associations rather than per-
missible nondiscriminatory professional evalua-
tions, and if so, whether under the circumstances
in relation to the reasonable demands of a system
of organized responsible learning, their actions
were protected.

Illinois

Crofts v. Board of Education of the City of
Chicago
245 N.E. 2d 87
Appellate Court of Illinois, First District,
Second Division, Januaty 21, 1969.

(See page 10.)
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Kentucky

Gullett v. Sparks
444 S.W. 2d 901
Court of Appeals of Kentucky, September 19, 1969.

(See page 15.)

Louisiana

Frank v. St. Landry Parish School Board
225 So. 2d 62
Court of Appeals of Louisiana, Third Circuit,
June 27, 1969; rehearing denied July 24, 1969.

A tenure teacher and principal appealed the
decision of the trial court which upheld his
dismissal by the school board. The discharge
was based on the finding that the principal was
guilty of willful neglect of duty, of dishonesty,
and of incompetence in his position.

In his appeal the principal alleged error in
three respects: (a) there was a lack of evi-
dence; (b) the court erred in permitting the
introduction of the record of a criminal trial
which took place subsequent to the school-board
hearing; (c) the court erred when it upheld his
dismissal as a teacher when the resolution of
the school board did not charge him in that
capacity.

In considering the evidence against the prin-
cipal, the court looked at the three charges
separately, and found that there was substantial
evidence on all three grounds. A review of the
trial court record convinced the appellate court
that the evidence had been correctly analyzed
and the conclusions had been correctly drawn.
Portions of the trial court opinion which held
that the school board was fully justified in
dismissing the principal were adopted.

The second allegation of the principal was
dismissed because there had been a pre-trial
stipulation to the effect that the evidence con-
tained in the criminal trial could be admissible.
Likewise dismissed by the court was the third
allegation of the principal that his vested
rights as a tenured permanent teacher remained
intact since he was charged only in his capacity
as principal. Since the dismissal and judgment
referred to him as both principal and teacher,
the court felt that the resolution also charged
him as a teacher, and it was of no significance
that the resolution used the word "principal"
instead of the words "principal and teacher."

Granderson v. Orleans Parish School Board
216 So. 2d 643
Court of Appeals of Louisiana, Fourth Circuit,
December 2, 1968.

A tenure teacher who had been removed from
his position by the school board, asked the

court to reverse that action. The trial court
had dismissed the suit, and the teacher appealed.
Charges of "wilful neglect of duty and incom-
petency" had been brought against the teacher.
After a hearing he was found guilty of those
charges. The bases for the charges were that
the teacher had been tardy on 73 days and ab-
sent on an additional 17 days during the 180-day
school year.

The appellate court noted that in his peti-
tions, the teacher did not allege that the hear-
ing was not conducted in accordance with the
statutory tenure provisions, nor was there any
allegation of fact which if proven, would show
that the school board acted arbitrarily, capri-
ciously, or unreasonably in finding the teacher
guilty.

The teacher did allege that he took a sabbat-
ical leave for the first half of the 1966-67
school year for rest and recuperation, and at
the conclusion of that leave the school board
failed and refused to return him to work as a
teacher. However, nowhere did the teacher make
any allegation that he was prevented from pre-
senting proof of these charges at the hearing.
Even assuming the truth of the teacher's allega-
tions of events that occurred subsequent to and
unrelated to those on which the discharge was
based, and assuming that the board was apprised
thereof at the hearing, the court found them
insufficient to reverse the decision of the
school board that the teacher was guilty of
being absent and tardy.

The main contention of the teacher was that
he was entitled to a "full hearing" before the
district court without the necessity of alleging
facts that would warrant reversal of the action
of the school board. The tenure statute provides
that the teacher may petition the court for "a
full hearing to review the action of the school
board and the court shall have jurisdiction to
affirm or reverse the action of the scho'1 board .

in the matter." The court construed the statute
to mean that an aggrieved teacher must allege
facts in his petition for a court review which,
if proven, would justify a reversal of the
board's action. Since the petition of the teach-
er did not contain a denial of the charges, he
was not entitled to a full hearing before the
court. The lower court action was affirmed.

Hayes v. Orleans Parish School Board
225 So. 2d 131
Court of Appeals of Louisiana, Fourth Circuit,
July 7, 1969; rehearing denied August 4, 1969.

A tenure teacher sought an injunction against
the school board to prevent her demotion. The
trial court granted the injunction, and the
school board appealed. The teacher had been
with the school system for over 20 years. She
was selected to supervise Project Headstart in



May 1965. She subsequently supervised the
Teachers' Aide Project until August 1968. Both
of these were federally funded programs. In
July 1968 the teacher was informed that she was
being released from her position as supervisor
and reassigned to her former position as consul-
tant. The reason given for this action was the
policy of the superintendent not to grant tenure
to any employee under a federally funded program
that was subject annually to a cancellation of
funds. The reassignment resulted in a substan-
tial reduction in salary.

The teacher contended that she had acquired
tenure in her position as supervisor and that
her reassignment was a demotion and a "removal
from office" in violation of Teachers' Tenure
Act. The court reviewed other Louisiana cases
that had dealt with tenure and concluded that
the teacher acquired tenure in her position of
supervisor upon appointment and was not subject
to the three-year probationary period. Even
disregarding this holding and assuming for the
sake of argument that service of a new proba-
tionary period was required, the court said,
the teacher in this case still had tenure as a
teacher and could not be removed without written
reasons and without a hearing. As a permanently
tenured teacher, she could not be reduced or
demoted in status, position, or salary, without
reasons and a hearing, even by the good faith
abolition of her job.

The school board contended that the teacher
could not have acquired tenure since she was
only in a temporary federally funded position
and was, therefore, only a temporary supervi-
sor. The court said that there were no indica-
tions in the records that the teacher's posi-
tions were to be temporary as opposed to per-
manent. Because the programs were temporary
did not necessarily indicate that her promotion
to the position of supervisor was also temporary,
and she would not acquire tenure in that posi-
tion. The court stated that even if it were to
assume that the teacher had not attained tenure
in her position as supervisor, she had not been
dismissed according to statute. Louisiana law
provides that a probationary teacher can be dis-
missed only upon the written recommendation of
the superintendent accompanied by valid reasons.
This had not been done.

The court concluded that the teacher had ac-
quired tenure as a permanent teacher and was
not required to serve a three-year probationary
term in each new level of promotion attained
under the tenure law provisions then in effect.
As a permanent teacher she could he dismissed,
demoted, or transferred to a position of lower
status, pay, and rank only after being notified
in writing of the charges against her and a
hearing on those charges. The only charges
that would support action against a permanent
teacher are willful neglect of duty, incompe-
tency, or immorality, none of which were present
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in this case. The judgment of the trial court
in favor of the teacher was affirmed.

Quina v. Orleans Parish School Board
224 So. 2d 835

Court of Appealsof Louisiana, Fourth Circuit,
July 7, 1969; rehearing denied August 4, 191)9.

An instructor in the practical nursing pro-
gram sought reinstatement in her position, back
pay, and damages. The teacher had been dismissed
for failure to achieve the required college
credits. The trial court granted summary judg-
ment in favor of the school board, and the teach-
er appealed.

The teacher claimed that at the time that
she was hired, the school board was aware that
she did not possess a college degree and had
little or no experience as a nursing instructor,
but knew she was a licensed, professional nurse.
She asserted that she was informed sometime dur-
ing her employment that she should begin college
to complete her degree but that she was never
informed of the specific number of hours of
credit required nor was any time limit set by
the board as to when the courses should be
started or completed. After more than two years
of teaching, and after the teacher was enrolled
in college, her employment was terminated for
failure to comply with the requirement of the
board that she obtain 18 credits within a rea-
sonable time after her initial employment. The
evidence differed as to whether the teacher was
informed of the school-board requirement at the
time of initial employment. The lower court
had found no merit in any of the teacher's con-
tentions and granted summary judgment dismissing
the action.

In asking for a dismissal of this action the
school board claimed that there were no material
issues of fact in dispute and that it had fol-
lowed proper procedures in dismissing the teach-
er under authority of the tenure statute which
provided that a probationary employee could be
dismissed at any time upon the written recommen-
dation of the superintendent "accompanied by
valid reasons therefor."

The record convinced the appeals court that
there were material facts at issue which had to
be decided before a determination could be made
as to whether the school board had a valid rea-
son for discharging the instructor or if it
acted arbitrarily and capriciously. Therefore,
the motion for summary judgment should not have
been granted.

The school board additionally contended that
the teacher had no right of action in tort for
damages consisting of mental upset, humiliation,
and embarrassment because of the alleged unwar-
ranted discharge. With this the court agreed,
on the basis that the school board is an agency
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of the state and the state has not consented to
be sued for damages of this type. However, if
it is determined that the teacher was discharged
without valid reasons, she would be entitled to
sue for breach of contract to recover for lost
wages and for reinstatement.

The case was remanded to the lower court for
a trial on the merits.

Maine

Beckett v. Roderick
451 A. 2d 427
Supreme Judicial Court of Maine, March 21, 1969.

The plaintiffs are all teachers who had ac-
quired tenure within the school system of their
respective towns. Subsequently, the voters of
their three towns and one other town created a
Regional High School District (Regional) under
a special law. When the new high school was
finished, the school committee directed the
superintendent to issue probationary contracts
to all plaintiffs except one who was not rehired.
The rehired teachers contended that these one-
year probationary contracts were violative of
their tenure rights. The teacher who was not
rehired contended that her tenure rights were
unlawfully severed. All sought injunctive re-
lief to force the distribution of continuing
contracts to them. The lower court denied re-
lief and the teachers appealed.

The basic issue was whether a statute re-
lating to the automatic assignment of teachers'
contracts applied to the Regional which was
created by a special law and was not formed or
organized under the general laws of the state.
The statute in question provided that when a
school administrative district (SAD) becomes
operative, the contracts between the municipal-
ities in the district and all of the teachers
shall automatically be assigned to the school
administrative district.

The teachers urged that there should be no
difference between school administrative units
organized under general law, such as any SAD and
Regional specially chartered by the legislature,
particularly in the a':ea of teachers' tenure
rights. The court ctsagreed, saying that the
"legislature can create at any time and in any
case any other school administrative district
by special act." It pointed out that the spe-
cial legislation created only a regional high
school; it did not affect the primary school
system of the towns involved. Unlike the school
administrative district law, the special act
did not provide authority to Regional to re-
quest from the participating municipalities
title to their former secondary-school property
or the balance of money remaining in the ac-
counts of the participating municipalities.
Neither did the special act provide for the
automatic assignment of teachers' contracts.

All the teachers had received letters from
the school superintendent informing them that
owing to the closing of the secondary-school
facilities in their towns, their contracts were
terminated. Maine law provides for the right to
terminate a contract after due notice when changes
in local conditions warrant the elimination of
a teaching position. The teachers contended
that having earned tenure they became entitled
to automatic extension of their contracts unless
they received the six-month nonrenewal notice.
The court rejected this argument stating that
tenure rights in the state are limited to the
express provisions of the law creating these
rights. Clearly the legislature did not intend
to confer any special privileges or immunities
upon the teachers at the expense of needed school
consolidations, and tenure rights attached only
in the system in which they are earned unless
the law expressly provides otherwise. Regional
was created as a distinct separate legal entity.
It had the authority to elect teachers to serve
in the Regional school and to fix their salaries
without any limitation to teachers of the old
high schools. The court said that it must be
assumed that the legislature transferred the
responsibility of secondary education to Regional
on the ground that local conditions warranted
the change. Failure to insert a saving clause
in the special act to protect teachers of the
old high schools indicated a legislative intent
to leave the matter of election of teachers
wholly to the discretionary judgment of the
Regional school committee.

The court concluded that the automatic as-
signment of teachers relates specifically and
applies only to the school administrative dis-
tricts. It does not apply to Regional which is
not of similar or identical pattern. Therefore,
the teachers' contracts, notwithstanding tenure,
were subject to and were properly terminated by
the school committees of their towns by due no-
tice in accord with law; and the Regional school
committee was not obligated to elect any of
them and the proffer of probationary contracts
to those teachers it did elect was nroper under
the law.

Michigan

Caddell v. Ecorse Board of Education
170 N.W. 2d 277
Court of Appeals of Michigan, Division 2,
June 23, 1969.

(See page 20.)

Dodge v. Board of Education of the School
District of the City of Saginaw
170 N.W. 2d 290
Court of Appeals of Michigan, Division 3,
June 24, 1969; rehearing denied August 1, 1969.

An elementary-school principal wno had been
relieved of her position as principal brought



suit against the school district seeking rein-
statement. The trial court denied relief and
the principal appealed.

The plaintiff had been a principal since
January 1962. In February 1967, she was re-
lieved of her duties as principal and offered
the option of employment at her same pay either
as a reading improvement coordinator or as a
classroom teacher. She accepted the latter
position with objection. In court she maintained
that her employment contract granted her tenure
as a principal and therefore she had been im-
properly demoted.

Under the tenure law, the term "demote"
meant "to reduce compensation or to transfer to
a position carrying a lower salary." The court
held that since the position to which the prin-
cipal had been reassigned carried, at least for
her, the same salary, no demotion had occurred.
The trial court judgment was affirmed.

Mullally v. Board of Education, Trenton Public
Schools

164 N.W. 2d 742
Court of Appeals of Michigan, Division 1,
September 26, 1968 (released for publication
February 20, 1969).

A tenure teacher had been suspended from
his duties because of alleged indecent acts he
committed with a former pupil. At the teacher's
request, a private hearing was held during the
course of which the school board ordered that
the charges be amended to name a person other
than the former pupil as the person involved.
The teacher made no request for continuance,
but appealed the board's action. The court
sustained the board. On further appeal, the
lower court decision was affirmed.

In upholding this judgment, the appellate
court stated that a hearing before the school
board on charges against a tenure teacher is a
quasi-judicial hearing and must provide due
process. A due process hearing contemplates
that all parties shall have the right to liberal
amendment of the pleadings. The test of due
process is whether there was surprise and if
so, whether enough time was granted the surprised
party to meet the new allegation. The teacher
did not allege that the amendment to the plead-
ings occasioned surprise or that he had insuf-
ficient time for preparation. Therefore, the
court held that the school board acted with
propriety in permitting the amendment.

Munro v. Elk Rapids Schools
169 N.W. 2d 527
Court of Appeals of Michigan, Division 3,
May 26, 1969.

A teacher who had completed the two-year
probationary period brought an action for a

writ to compel the school board to rehire him.
A lower court denied the writ and an appeal was
brought.

The sections of the Michigan tenure law re-
lied upon by the teacher provide in part:
(a) At least 60 days prior to the close of
school each probationary teacher shall be rated
satisfactory or unsatisfactory. Any probationary
teacher shall be employed for the ensuing year
unless notified in writing at least 60 days prior
to the close of the school year. (b) After sat-
isfactory completion of the probationary period,
a teacher shall be employed continuously by the
board.

The teacher was employed as a probationary
teacher for two years and received satisfactory
ratings. The board, however, declined to re-
employ him for the third year. The teacher con-
tended that once the school board has rated a
teacher satisfactory for two years, it must re-
hire him. The position of the school board was
that the statutes require two separate acts.
First, the teacher must be rated satisfactory.
Second, the board must decide to rehire him.
If the board decides not to re-employ the teach-
er, its only duty is to notify him 60 days prior
to the end of the school year. The school board
argued that a teacher may be rated satisfactory,
and yet the board may not, for some reason, wish
or need to hire him. This being so, the statute
did not impose a duty on the board to hire the
teacher.

The court agreed with the school board's
interpretation of the statutes. The decision
of the lower court was affirmed.

School District of the City of East Detroit,
Macomb County v. Karabetsos
168 N.W. 2d 654
Court of Appeals of Michigan, Division 2,
April 21, 1969.

A second-year probationary teacher was
handed a letter on May 31, 1966, stating that
his contract would not be renewed for the next
school year. A previous letter had been mailed
on April 12, 1966, to his former address. The
teacher requested a hearing at which his only
contention was that he had not received the
written notice 60 days before the end of the
school year as required by statute.

The teacher appealed to the state tenure
commission again relying on the lack of notice.
The commission found that there was no proof
that the April 12 letter was sent, that the
school officials knew that the teacher was no
longer living at the address to which the
letter was sent, and that the teacher had not
in fact received the letter. The commission
concluded that the dismissal was improper,

that therefore the teacher had tenure status.
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The teacher was ordered reinstated with back
pay.

The school district appealed to the circuit
court which affirmed the holding of the commis-
sion. On further appeal, the school district
maintained that the hearing given the teacher
was such as was given to tenure teachers so
that the 60-day notice requirement for proba-
tionary teachers did not apply.

The court disagreed with this argument, and
upheld the findings of the tenure commission
that throughout the proceedings the teacher was
considered a probationary teacher, and that the
60-day notice requirement applies to tenure
teachers also.

The judgment of the lower court was affirmed.

Wright v. Port Huron Area School District
163 N.W. 2d 673
Court of Appeals of Michigan, Division 2,
August 27, 1968; released for publication
January 22, 1969.

A teacher addressed a letter to the school
district in October 1965, stating that he was
under continuing tenure as a teacher and request-
ing assignment to a teaching position. The

school board denied his request and the matter
was taken to the state tenure commission. The
commission ruled that the teacher had resigned
Ws position by mutual consent on July 1, 1963,
z.ld therefore did not hold continuing tenure,
but that he was entitled to back pay from Octo-
ber 11, 1962, the date he last taught until the
end of the 1962-63 school term.

The county circuit court affirmed the com-
mission's findings, but denied the unpaid sal-
ary. The teacher appealed.

The state teacher tenure act provides that
a to -cher on continuing tenure may be discharged
or moted only for reasonable and just cause
and only after such charges, notice, hearing,
and determinaticn thereof as are provided by
statute. In October 1962, the school district
had suspended the teacher by letter and his sal-
ary then ceased. He was never presented with a
copy of the charges nor afforded a hearing, as
prescribed by the tenure act.

The school board explained its disregard of
the statutory requirements by saying, on one
hand, that the teacher was never discharged but
resigned by mutual consent, and on the other
hand, that felony charges brought against him
in October 1962 disqualified him from the pro-
cedural protection of the statute.

The court could not excuse the school board's
failure to follow the statute upon the grounds
that it would have been a difficult matter and

contrary to public policy for the board, upon
learning of the felony charges, to file written
charges against the teacher and hold a hearing
immediately or at a later date. It is not for
one or two individuals in the school system to
decide if the tenure act will apply. The court
ruled that the teacher, not having been afforded
his statutory rights, had not been effectively
discharged in October 1962, and that his salary
should not have been terminated on that date.
The court concluded there was sufficient evidence
that the teacher resigned by mutual consent on
July 1, 1963. Consequently he was entitled to
back pay from the date of his suspension in
October 1962 to the date of termination of em-
ployment in July 1963.

New Jersey

Ball v. Board of Education of the City of
Bayonne
255 A. 2d 255
Supreme Court of New Jersey, July 2, 1969.

The issue in this case was whether the super-
intendent of schools had tenure in his position
when the Bayonne school board undertook to ter-
minate his services. The state commissioner of
education determined that he did and ordered his
reinstatement. The state board of education
disagreed with this determination; its ruling
was upheld by the lower court, and this appeal
was taken.

The New Jersey tenure law provides that ten-
ure shall be granted to enumerated professional
school personnel, including superintendents, after
three years unless a shorter period is fixed by
the employing board. The superintendent in this
case was originally given an employment contract
of 2 years and 11 months. After he had been em-
ployed six and one-half months, the board adopted
a resolution granting him tenure. On May 29,
1967, two days before the first contract would
have expired, the board without warning or no-
tice to the superintendent, adopted another res-
olution which recinded its earlier resolution
granting tenure, and recited that the original
contract was the only one that would be recog-
nized, and that the employment was terminated
as of May 31, 1967.

The lower court held that the statute author-
izing the grant of tenure in a period shorter
than three years did not contemplate the grant-
ing of tenure to a single individual. In its
judgment the statute could be satisfied only by
the adoption of a rule of general application
to all employees or all employees of a group
who could properly be considered as a separate
class or to a distinct class which might reason-
ably consist of a single individual. However,

tenure could not be given for short-term service
to a particular individual on an ad hoc basis
as was done here. Therefore, the board had no
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power to pass the resolution and its revocation
was valid. On appeal, this decision was re-
versed.

The state supreme court ruled that the
original resolution of the board which pur-
ported to grant tenure to the superintendent
was valid. Noting that the school board had
acted in good faith in shortening the proba-
tionary period which under the statute it had
power to do and in the belief that the resolu-
tion was the proper method to satisfy the
statute, the court broadly construed the resolu-
tion and held that it shortened the tenure
period for all superintendents of that district
to six and one-half months of service, and that
this period prevails and will continue until
such time as the board should adopt another
resolution fixing a different time. Accordingly,
the court ruled that the superintendent had ac-
quired tenure, and therefore he could not be
dismissed without good cause and after notice
and hearing. The board of education was direc-
ted to restore the superintendent to his posi-
tion, and to all pension rights he had as of
May 31, 1967, the date his employment was il-
legally terminated.

New Mexico

State ex rel. Brown v. Batley
450 P. 2d 624
Supreme Court of New Mexico, February 17, 1969.

(See Brown v. Romero, Teacher's Day in Court:
Review of 1967, p. 31.)

The school board appealed from a court order
directing it to hold a hearing with respect to
the termination of the employment of the teach-
er.

The teacher had taught for many years and
was granted a leave of absence because of ill-
ness at the beginning of the 1958-59 school
year. A resignation was submitted in her be-
half in 1959 only for the purpose of obtaining
disability retirement. She was never in fact
given disability or other retirement. She re-
turned to teaching for the 1960-61 school year
and also taught the 1961-62 year. In May 1962
she was notified that she had not been rehired.
The county board of education denied a hearing
to the teacher on the basis that she was not a
tenure teacher. Hearings were then scheduled
before the state board, but no hearing was held
on the merits.

In a suit brought by the teacher, the state
supreme court ruled that the teacher's proper
remedy was to bring an action in mandamus to
compel the local board to grant her a hearing.
The teacher did so, and it is from the lower
court decision granting a hearing that the
school board appealed.
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The central issue was whether the teacher
had effectively resigned in 1959 and therefore
did not have the necessary consecutive service
to qualify for tenure. The court noted that a
resignation by a teacher is ineffective without
the necessary intent to sever the relationship
of employer and employee. It was conceded that
the teacher's resignation was submitted solely
for the purpose of obtaining disability retire-ment. The school superintendent knew that that
was the purpose, and the circumstances of the
resignation were inconsistent with a true resig-
nation. "When a teacher submits a resignation
and the parties understand that it is submitted
for a purpose other than termination of employ-
ment, it is ineffective as a resignation." The
court held that under the circumstances of this
case, the resignation should be treated as a
leave of absence.

The decision of the lower court was affirmed.'

New York

Feingold v. Lynch
299 N.Y.S. 2d 606
Supreme Court of New York, Appellate Division,
Second Department, April 1, 1969.

A teacher brought proceedings to annul a
determination of the Brentwood Board of Educa-
tion which dismissed him from his position. He
also sought reinstatement and related relief.
The teacher had been appointed to the school
system in 1962 as a probationary teacher. At
that time he possessed a state provisional
certificate which mandated his completion of a
certain course of study. In 1965 the school
board granted the teacher tenure despite the
fact that he had not completed the state require-
ments. Correspondence between the parties fol-
lowed and in January 1967 the state education
department advised the school board that the
teacher's certificate had been voided, and since
this rendered the teacher incompetent to teach
in the state, that the teacher's services be
terminated. Ultimately charges were preferred,
a hearing was held, and the teacher was formally
dismissed.

The only question before the court was whether
there was substantial

evidence to support the
local board's determination. The court answered
this in the affirmative.

The teacher lacked a
teaching license; he thus lacked one of the pre-requisites to teach in the state. He had been
accorded his rights under the tenure law, and
it would have been illegal for the board not toremove him.

The court concluded that the teacher was
afforded all of his rights and was properly
dismissed.
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Helsby v. Board of Education of Central School
District No. 2
301 N.Y.S. 2d 383
New York Supreme Court, Columbia County; Special
Term, Albany County, June 11, 1969.

(See page 41.)

Moses v. Board of Education of the City of New
York

298 N.Y.S. 2d 442
Supreme Court of New York, Special Term, Kings
County, Part I, March 14, 1969.

A tenured teacher in the New York City school
system sought a judgment directing the board to
(a) restore her to active duty as a teacher, and
(b) to adjust her salary so that she would re-
ceive money lost as a result of being placed il-
legally on an inactive status without pay. The
board claimed that the proceeding was barred as
it was not commenced within the statutory time
limit and additionally that the astion of the
board was proper and pursuant to its sick leave
by-law.

The by-law in question provided
who had exhausted their sick leave
able to return to school be placed
without-pay status. Such inactive

that teachers
and were un-
on a leave-
status was to

take effect one month after the sick leave had
been exhausted. In this instance the teacher
had not used all of her accumulated sick leave
when the board placed her on inactive status.
The board contended that since the teacher ac-
cepted pay for days for which she rendered no
service, she voluntarily exhausted her accumulated
reserve and hence waived her right to question
the action of the board. The court disagreed
with this argument, saying that the school board
perhaps unwittingly or through misconception
exercised a power it lacked in paying out public
moneys for services not rendered.

The court found that the action of the school
board was contrary to the specificity of the
sick leave by-law, and that the action of the
board sought the removal of the tenure teacher
in violation of the state tenure law. The court
also found no merit in the board's argument that
the proceeding was barred by the passage of time.

In the view of the court the teacher demon-
strated that she was not accorded due process
and that the actions of the board were arbitrary
and unlawful. The teacher was granted the re-
lief that she requested.

Puentes v. Board of Education of Union Free
School District No. 21, Town of Bethpage.
250 N.E. 2d 232
Court of Appeals of New York, May 28, 1969.

(See Teacher's Day in Court: Review of 1967,
p. 10.)

A high-school teacher who was found guilty
of conduct unbecoming a teacher and insubordina-
tion and who was suspended without pay, sought
a review of the board's determination. The New
York state courts upheld the decision of the
board. The teacher appealed to the Supreme
Court of the United States, which vacated the
judgment in light of its decision in Pickering
and remanded the case to the New York Court of
Appeals for reconsideration.

The charges stemmed from a letter the teacher
addressed to the school board, criticizing its
failure to renew the contract of a probationary
teacher, which he distributed to teachers and
administrators in the school district. The
letter contained some factual inaccuracies, and
was written without the consent of the proba-
tionary teacher involved.

Upon reargument of the case, the New York
Court of Appeals reversed the decision upholding
the teacher's suspension. The court found that
while the letter was indiscreet and embarrassing
to the probationary teacher, the errors were not
the result of reckless or intential falsehood.
Since the distribution of the letter was limited
to the school district and the contents were
arguably within the free speech protection of
Pickering, there was a lack of substantial evi-
dence to warrant disciplinary action.

The court stated that there was no suggestion
in the record that the teacher's indiscretions
led to any deleterious effects within the school
system and it was unlikely that they should have.
"Indiscreet bombast in an argumentative letter,
to the limited extent present here, is insuffi-
cient to sanction disciplinary action." Other-
wise, the court added, "those who criticize in
an area where criticism is permissible, would
either be discouraged from exercising their
right or would be required to do so in such
innocuous terms as would make the criticism
seem ineffective or obsequious."

Teachers of Huntington v. Board of Education,
District No. 3
303 N.Y.S. 2d 469
New York Supreme Court, Special Term, Suffolk
County, Part I, July 25, 1969.

(See page 42.)

Utah

Brough v. Board of Education of Millard County
School District
460 P. 2d 336

Supreme Court of Utah, October 27, 1969.

The school district appealed from an adverse
decision of the lower court which required it
to reinstate a tenured teacher. The teacher
was also a member of the state House of
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Representatives. In that capacity he had ex-
pressed strong opinions against the use of fed-
eral aid to education programs in the public
schools, some of them in use in the school dis-
trict. This had caused friction between him and
the other teachers at the high school where he
taught. On October 13, 1967, the superintendent
transferred him to another high school in the
same district. He refused to accept this trans-
fer, and his services were subsequently termi-
nated for insubordination. The teacher filed
suit and pending its outcome, obtained a tempo-
rary restraining order to prevent his transfer
or discharge, and he stayed at the high school
for the remainder of the school year. In the
meantime he was notified in February 1968, that
his contract would not be renewed for the follow-
ing school year. He was offered a hearing but
filed the present action instead. The lower
court required the district to reinstate the
teacher and to pay him the salary for the 1968-
69 school year in which he did not teach. It

was from this decision that the school district
appealed.

Pursuant to statutory authority the local
board adopted rules and regulations for the op-
eration of the school district. Among these
were regulations concerning the discharge of
tenure teachers for cause and a regulation pro-
viding that the superintendent may transfer
teachers for reasons which shall serve the best
interests of the employee and/or the schools.

It was evident to the court that according
to the statutory authority and the rules and
regulations of the board all of which were part
of the teacher's contract, that the teacher was
required to accept the transfer when reasonably
requested to do so, and that failure to accept
the transfer rendered him guilty of insubordina-
tion. The court found that his contract was
properly terminated. That the teacher was kept
on the payroll following his refusal to accept
transfer, the court said, was partly the re-
sult of the previous court order and partly the
result of the district not wanting to terminate
him so late in the school year. At no time,
however, had the school district rescinded the
termination order.

The case was remanded to the trial court with
instructions to set aside the judgment in favor
of the teacher and to enter a judgment in favor
of the school district.

Washington

Whitner v. Davis
410 F. 2d 24

United States Court of Appeals, Ninth Circuit,
April 3, 1969.

A tenured teacher who had been dismissed from
her position at Washington State College brought
suit against the individual trustees and the
president of the College, the College, the State
Attorney General, and the state of Washington.
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The teacher asserted jurisdiction under the 1964
Civil Rights Act and sought damages of $1.6 mil-
lion and reimbursements. The district court dis-
missed the action for lack of jurisdiction and
for failure to state a claim upon which relief
could be granted. The teacher appealed.

The teacher had'received a letter from the
college president in June 1966, stating that be-
cause of unethical and unprofessional conduct,
and insubordination, he was recommending her dis-
missal. She was notified that she could apply
for a hearing and that failure to request such
a hearing would be construed as acceptance of the
dismissal. The teacher did not apply for a hear-
ing, but wrote to the college president explain-
ing why. The board of trustees met and approved
the recommendation made for her dismissal.

The appellate court ruled first that there
was jurisdiction over the subject matter of the
claim and that it should not have been dismissed
on grounds that the teacher had not exhausted
her appellate remedy in the state court after
her state court action was dismissed. The ap-
pellate court next considered the issue of
failing to exhaust state administrative remedies.
The teacher declined to apply for a hearing, and
she alleged in her complaint that such a hearing
would have been inadequate. The appellate court
held that the issue of the adequacy of the state
remedy to forestall a threatened discharge should
not have been determined on a motion to dismiss
or on a motion for summary judgment because the
adequacy of the remedy is not ascertainable from
the record. The disposition of the question
must therefore await further proceedings in the
district court.

The defendants claimed that the court did
not have jurisdiction over the state of Wash-
ington because it had not waived its immunity.
The court found this to be correct as to the
state, but not as to the College and the individ-
ual persons named. The defendants also claimed
that neither the state nor the College was a
"person" under the Civil Rights Act. The court
agreed as to the state and the College and ruled
that the action was properly dismissed as to
these two defendants, but not as to the individ-
ual defendants.

The teacher had never contended that the
charges against her were unfounded, but rather
than the administrative procedure open to her
required her to surrender her constitutional
rights. The appellate court did not undertake
to assess the legal sufficiency of these allega-
tions because the teacher lacked counsel and
knowledge of the procedures available, and chose
to appeal rather than file an amended complaint.
Instead, the case was remanded to the district
court to give the teacher an opportunity to
amend her complaint and to receive a hearing on
the merits of her claim. The decision of the
district court was reversed.
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SCHOOL DESEGREGATION

In addition to the cases reported
under Lhis heading, there are a
number of other 1969 court cases
initiated by public-school pupils
for school desegregation which
contained issues on assignment of
teaching staffs on a racial basis.
The summaries of these cases are
not included here because this re-
port is limited to digests of cases
in which teachers themselves are
litigants. Those interested in
this aspect of teacher assignment
are referred to the school desegre-
gation cases in The Pupil's Day in
Court: Review of 1969, another NEA
Research Division school law publi-
cation.

Arkansas

McBeth v. Board of Education of DeVall's Bluff
School District No. 1, Arkansas
300 F. Supp. 1270
United States District Court, E. D. Arkansas,
June 20, 1969.

Two Negro teachers were not rehired for the
1968-69 school year following integration.
These teachers, joined by the Arkansas Teachers
Association, brought suit for reinstatement and
damages. One of the teachers had been a home
economics teacher and the other a principal of
the now closed Negro high school.

The court reviewed decisions of the federal
courts in the area of teacher displacement and
noted that a school district may not discrimi-
nate against any teacher or administrator be-
cause of his race when there is a reduction in
force following integration.

As to the home economics teacher, the court
found that her qualifications had been compared
with those of her white counterpart and the
decision had been made to retain the white
teacher. The superintendent gave as his reasons
the facts that he had hired the white teacher
one month before the Negro teacher and that the
white teacher, in his estimation, had graduated
from a "better" college. The court considered
the first reason to be frivolous and the second

to be invalid, in view of the evidence that the
Negro teacher had 18 years' prior teaching expe-
rience in other school districts and was quali-
fied to teach general science as well as home
economics, whereas the white teacher had no prior
teaching experience and was not qualified to
teach any other subjects. The court concluded
that the teacher's termination was racially dis-
criminatory and unconstitutional. Since the
teacher had found other

employment for the school
year at a higher salary, the court found that
no damages had been sustained. But the court
ordered the school district to offer to the teacher
within two weeks re-employment for the 1969-70
school year as a home economics or general sci-
ence teacher, this offer to be accepted or re-
jected within two weeks.

The case of the principal presented different
problems. There was evidence that he was a less
than satisfactory administrator and would have
been terminated at the close of the school year
regardless of the other circumstances. His qual-
ifications were never compared with other admin-
istrators and the district had no intention at
any time to retain him in the school system.
While on the evidence the court found that the
principal left something to be desired as an ad-
ministrator, and would not have been considered
seriously for re-employment, it also noted that
he did not have much of a school to administer,
and received only scant supervision, assistance,
or counselling from his superiors. The court
was of the opinion that the board found little
fault with the principal as long as he was admin-
istering an all-Negro school and that its con-
cern about his management arose only when it
realized that keeping him in the system would
or might entail giving him a position in the in-
tegrated school.

The court concluded that the discharge of the
principal was racially discriminatory and award-
ed him damages of the difference between the
salary he would have earned and what he did earn
in the new position that he found. The court
did not order that the principal be reinstated
by the board, but rather ordered the board to
evaluate his qualifications objectively and with-
out regard to race and to see if a position,
either as an administrator or an instructor,
could be found. If the board declined to offer
him re-employment, it must then file with the
court a report giving the reasons for its action.

8a
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Florida

Knowles v. Board of Public Instruction of Leon
County, Florida
405 F. 2d. 1206
United States Court of Appeals, Fifth Circuit,
January 3, 1969

A Negro teacher in business education appeal-
ed from the denial of her request for a prelim-
inary injunction by the lower court. The teach-
er had sought to force the board of public in-
struction to transfer her to a position in busi-
ness education in a white school for the school
year beginning in September 1966. She had filed
a petition to intervene in a then pending deseg-
regation case in 1966, which was allowed. That
desegregation case was subsequently remanded to
the district court so that it could be brought
into conformity with the case of United States
v. Jefferson County Board of Education which had
just been decided. When the petition of the
teacher was heard in February 1968, the trial
court took the position that there was no re-
quirement thatthe school district desegregate its
faculty prior to the Jefferson mandate. All
that was required of the school district was
that it consider the application of the teacher
for transfer without regard to her race.

The teacher, however, did not seek individual
relief, but rather sought to be a party in a
class action on behalf of all of the Negro teach-
ers. The trial court had emphasized the fact
that this teacher and every other white or Negro
teacher had the right to be considered for ap-
pointment or transfer without regard to race, and
that every teacher must be assigned without re-
gard to race when application had been effected
since May 1967, the date of the Jefferson decree.
Any failure to carry out this provision could be
brought to the attention of the trial court.

The appellate court concluded that it was not
error for the lower court to deny the individual
injunctive relief sought by the teacher.

Indiana

Burns v. Board of School Commissioners of City
of Indianapolis, Indiana
302 F. Supp. 309
United States District Court, S. D. Indiana,
Indianapolis Division, June 5, 1969.

Teachers brought a class action to enjoin the
school board from involuntarily transferring
them to achieve racial balance in the Indianap-
olis schools, and to rescind all mandatory trans-
fers already made in compliance with a federal
court order to end segregated schools in the city.

The teachers' action was originally brought
in the circuit court of Marion County, Indiana,

33

which issued a temporary restraining order pro-
hibiting the board from transferring any teach-
ers. The action was transferred to the federal
court. In these proceedings the teachers sought
to have the case remanded to the Marion County
court. The school board asked for the removal
of the temporary restraining order.

The federal court held that it did have ju-
risdiction over the action and that it was prop-
erly removed to the federal court. Federal law
provides for the removal of certain civil rights
cases involving state officials. The defendants
in this case were officials and the case was
properly removed.

The teachers asserted as a basis for their
action that Indiana state law prohibits discri-
mination in education based on race. The teach-
ers contended that only by considering their
race can the school board transfer them and that
this is contrary to law. The court noted that
the primary purpose of the cited statute was to
avoid and abolish discrimination against Negro
pupils and teachers then existing in a few Indi-
ana communities. The court found the interpre-
tation the teachers placed on the statute to be
completely perverse. On the contrary, decisions
have held that in carrying out the mandate of
Brown the states have necessarily and constitu-
tionally based their desegregation plans on
racial classification.

The temporary restraining order was dissolved.

Louisiana

Moses v. Washington Parish School Board
304 F. Supp. 1112
United States District Court, E. D. Louisiana,
New Orleans Division, October 28, 1969.

The previous court order in this school deseg-
regation case provided that the faculty could
not be demo'ed or dismissed on a racially discri-
minatory bLsis. Five Negro tenured teachers who
were not re-employed moved for an order of civil
contempt against the school board and for an or-
der to require the board to re-employ them, and
reimburse them for any salary lost for not being
employed at the beginning of the 1969-70 school
year. The school board contended that only four
of the five were tenured. The court disagreed,
noting that the letter of termination sent to the
one teacher did not contain any mention of unsat-
isfactory performance as required by the tenure
law. In the absence of such a notification, the
court found that the teacher had tenure at the
end of his three-year probationary period.

The letter sent to all five of the tenure
teachers was identical in that it gave reduction
in staff owing to integration as the reason for
dismissal. At the hearing, the board attempted
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to prove incompetency as the reason for their
dismissal. The court saw the issue as not wheth-
er the teachers were incompetent, but rather
whether the previous court order had been vio-
lated by the failure of the board to re-employ
the teachers. The court interpreted tle previous
order to mean that displaced personnel must be
assigned to other positions, and that tenured
teachers could not be fired except for good cause
pursuant to the procedures contained in the ten-
ure statute.

The school board contended that the court
lacked jurisdiction over the matter because the
teachers had failed to pursue their administra-
tive remedies. However, the board had failed to
institute the proper proceedings against the
teachers, and for this reason, the court said,
the board could not complain that the teachers
did not exhaust administrative remedies. The
court found that the board had technically vio-
lated the court order by failing to re-employ the
teachers. A ruling on the civil contempt charges
was reserved for 10 days to give the board time
to comply with the order to rehire the teachers
and reimburse them for lost salary.

In these proceedings, the school board sought
to modify the previous order by ordering the
reopening of one school that had been ordered
closed. The Negro school children who were the
original plaintiffs in the action did not have
any objection as long as the reopened school was
not racially identifiable. The court agreed that
the school could be reopened and established at-
tendance zones for the school.

Williams v. Kimbrough
295 F. Supp. 578

United States District Court, W. D. Louisiana,
Monroe Division, January 28, 1969.

Four Negro former elementary-school teachers
asked for and were granted leave to intervene in
this school desegregation suit. They alleged
that the school officials had dismissed them from
their employment in violation of the decree in
United States v. Jefferson County Board of
Education, and in violation of the equal protec-
tion and due process clauses of the Fourteenth
Amendment. The teachers sought reinstatement
and award of back pay plus reasonable attorney's
fees.

Each of the teachers was dismissed at the end
of the 1967-68 school year as the Madison Parish
schools were preparing for faculty integration.
None had yet acquired tenure. They were replaced
by white teachers in the school where these Negro
teachers had held positions.

Two of the teachers were informed by the su-
perintendent that they would be replaced by white

teachers at the Negro school fardne1968-69 school
year. They were further advised that it was
against the policy of the board to transfer re-
placed teachers. An aide of the superintendent
informed him that his remarks with reference to
replaced teachers was in violation of the Jeffer-
son decree. The superintendent then offered both
teachers employment at a one-room school on a
plantation some 60 miles away. There were no
living accommodations there for both teachers
and, according to one who visited the school,
the building was "not in the best condition."

The third teacher was dismissed in April 1968
on the ground that his work had not been satis-
factory. The sole reason for this judgment: was
the unruly behavior of some pupils on a field
trip in the spring of 1967. The teacher was
among some seven or eight teachers who accompani-
ed the pupils and who were responsible for their
supervision and behavior. The record was total-
ly devoid of any other evidence of allegedly un-
satisfactory professional performance by the
teacher.

The fourth teacher was also dismissed for un-
satisfactory performance. The deposition of the
principal substantiated this allegation. The
teacher maintained that she had been told she
was being dismissed as a result of faculty
integration.

The court said the equal protection and the
due process clauses of the Fourteenth Amendment
required that when teachers are displaced as a
result of faculty integration, the qualifications
of all teachers in the system must be evaluated
by objective standards so that only the least
qualified will be dismissed. In determining
whether the teachers in this case were dismissed
as a result of faculty desegregation, a long
history of racial discrimination, coupled with a
disproportionate number of discharges of Negro
teachers, gives rise to rather strong inference
of discrimination in the failure to re-employ
Negro teachers in other schools. Such circum-
stances cast the burden of proof on school boards
to show that failure to rehire was for nondis-
criminatory reasons, and require that such proof
be clear and convincing before failure to re-

employ may be upheld.

The court held that in this case the board
failed to meet that burden with respect to any
of the dismissals. It ruled that the dismissal
of the first two teachers was clearly the result
of faculty desegregation and the choice of the
other assignment presented to them could not
remedy the situation.

The court ruled that the reasons given for
the dismissal of the third teacher because of
the field trip incident were neither clear nor
convincing. Even if the one incident could pro-
vide a basis for dismissal, the court asked why
the teacher was not dismissed at that time rather
than one year later.



As to the fourth teacher, the testimony as to
the reasons for the dismissal was in conflict and
the testimony of some of the parties involved was
not available nor were their depositions taken.
Considering the entirety of the factors, the
court held that the board had not met its burden
of proof as to this teacher.

The court decreed that all of the teachers
were tote given the first opportunity foranyopen
positions in the system for which they were
qualified. If there were no new openings, they
must be objectively compared with all other
teachers in the system, and if found to be supe-
rior to ally, they must be given positions and
the ledst qualified dismissed. Damages, includ-
ing salary differences, if any, through the 1968-
69 school year, and moving expenses were awarded
.o the teachers. The court denied attorney's
fees because it did not feel that the dismissals
were so "unreasonable" as to warrant this relief.

Texas

Harkless v. Sweeny Independent School District
of Sweeny, Texas
300 F. Supp. 704

United States District Court, S. D. Texas,
Galveston Division, June 6, 1969.

(See Teacher's Dav in Court: Review of 1968,
p. 39.)

Ten Negro teachers who were not re-employed
by the school district brought suit seeking in-

Sr"
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junctive relief and money damages against the
school district, the superintendent, and the
individual board members in their official ca-

pacity for alleged violation of the teachers'
civil rights in regard to failure to offer them
re-employment. There had been a reduction in
the number of teaching positions in the district
following integration and tt closing of the all-
Negro school.

The case began in 1966 when 12 of the 17 teach-
ers who were not rehired brought suit. The ori-
ginal suit named the dgfendents in their indivi-
dual capacities as well as their official capaci-
ties, but at the time of trial, the teachers
moved to dismiss all of the individual defendents,
namely, the superintendent and the board members,
in their individual capacities. This motion was
granted. There has been much subsequent legal
maneuvering and arguments and briefs by both
sides. The court in this case was concerned only
with the motion of the school district to dismiss
the complaint.

The court concluded that it did have subject-
matter jurisdiction over the case, but that the
complaint must be dismissed for failure to state
a claim upon which relief can be granted under
the federal civil rights statute. This statute,
upon which the teachers relied, provides for a
civil action against every person who seeks to
violate the civil rights of another. The court
considered the legislative history of this stat-
ute and concluded that the statute did not in-
clude as "persons" the defendents in their of-
ficial capacities.
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TEACHER/SCHOOL II0 klt1) NEGOTIATION

California

California Federation of Teachers v. Oxnard
Elementary Schools
77 Cal. Rptr. 497
Court of Appeal of California, Second District,
Division 1, May 1, 1969.

The California Federation of Teachers and its
local, the Ventura County Federation of Teach-
ers (Federation), appealed from an adverse deci-
sion of the lower court which denied their ap-
plication for a writ of mandate, seeking the
following: to require the school district to
cease and desist from discriminating against
them and from interfering with their activities;
to cure the effect of any public statements
made against the Federation by the district; to
permit them to represent members as to griev-
ances; and to force the employment of a teacher.
As a second cause of action the Federation
sought a declaration that the Winton Act was
unconstitutional and other relief. The Oxnard
Educators Association, an affiliate of the Cal-
ifornia Teachers Association (Association) filed
a complaint in intervention defending the valid-
ity of the act.

The trial court had denied all requested re-
lief, concluding that there was insufficient
evidence of conduct which discriminated against
the Federation, or against the individual teach-
er to merit her employment, and upheld the con-
stitutionality of the Winton Act. This appeal
followed.

The appellate court considered the central
issue to be the validity of the Winton Act.
That statute, enacted in 1965, provided for em-
ployment relations between public-school em-
ployees and the employing district. The main
way that the Winton Act differs from other
legislation regulating the employment relations
of public employees is the provision for a ne-
gotiating council, to be composed of representa-
tives of rival employee organizations when more
than one such organization exists in a single
school district. Membership on the council is
to be based upon the proportion of certified
employees belonging to the organizations repre-
sented. The Act directs the school district to
meet and confer with the council on matters con-
cerning working conditions and educational objectives.

The Federation first contended that the Win-
ton Act was invalid because it removed public-

school employees from the general category of
public employees; it differentiates between
certified and noncertified school employees;
and it provides distinct treatment of certified
employees through the medium of the negotiating
council in districts having members in multiple
organizations. In response, the court said
that it is generally acknowledged that differ-
ences exist between educational public agencies
and other public agencies, and for this reason
the former have traditionally received differ-
ent legislative treatment. The uniform opera-
tion of state law does not require the state to
treat each citizen exactly the same but rather
that laws "of a general nature" shall be "uni-
form in their operation."

The court noted that the principal differ-
ences between the Brown Act, which relates-to
other public employees, and the Winton Act are
additional terms relating exclusively to em-
ployees in the educational field. As to the
noncertificated employees, the court found that
the treatment in the Winton Act relating to
them was no different from the treatment ac-
corded to employees in similar occupations un-
der the Brown Act, so that "the convenience of
separate codification can scarely be objection-
able." The court found furtner that the dis-
tinctions created by the Winton Act between
public-school system employees and other em-
ployees to be reasonable and justifiable.

The court also found nothing invalid about
the negotiating council, and said: "The Winton
Act is constructed upon the premise that all
groups concerned with the subject matter (teach-
ers and other school employees as well as ad-
ministrators and school -board members) are gen-
uinely and primarily interested in the welfare
of schools and pupils and are willing, given
appropriate means, to work harmoniously in order
to secure the legitimate demands of school em-
ployees without detriment to the educational
institutions." By requiring certificated em-
ployees who belong to competing organizations
to work together through the negotiating council
selected on a proportional basis, the court con-
tinued, the Act assures that a clearer state-
ment of majority desires will be presented to
the board.

The second contention of the Federation was
that the conceded fact, that the Association



developed and supported the Winton Act, conclu-
sively established that the Act is discrimina-

tory, unfair, and invalid. The court found that

while approximately 80 percent of California
teachers are Association members, there was no
evidence to support the claim that the Winton
Act assured the self-perpetuation of that group.
Contrary to the arguments of the Federation,
the court said, the Winton Act does not deprive
the minority organization from meeting and con-
ferring as to individual member grievances or
from presenting proposals directly to the school

board. Nor was there evidence that the Oxnard
negotiating cour.cil had failed to consider and
incorporate the ideas and programs of the minor-
ity organization, or to meet and confer with the

board about them. Also rejected as improper
was the Federation claim that the council in
effect was an exclusive bargaining agent for
the majority organization selected without a
secret ballot, in view of the holdings by the
California courts that election by a secret bal-
lot was contrary to the principles of the Win-

ton Act. The court felt this complaint was un-
justified because if exclusive bargaining were
substituted for the council, the Federation
would be left entirely without a voice.

The third contention of the Federation was

that the Act represented an unconstitutional
impairment of rights to freedom of association
and of assembly because (a) the minority organi-
zation was deprived of the opportunity to pre-
sent its programs directly to the board and
(b) the names of its members were subject to

disclosure. With respect to the disclosure of

names, the court noted that the Act forbids in-

terference with or discrimination against em-
ployees or the use of membership lists for any

im.roper purpose. The court also noted that if
minority organizations were permitted to present
programs directly to the board, the thrust and
purpose of the Winton Act would be thwarted.

The legislative goal was to protect the public
school system from highly partisan contests for
representation and to attempt to reconcile the
differences of organizations through a council.
The court ruled that freedom of association was
not impaired.

The fourth claim of the Federation was teat

the legislature could not constitutionally
abridge the rights of public employees to as-
semble freely or petition their employer for
redress of grievances. The court said that tnis

claim was a refusal of the Federation to ac-
knowledge that the Winton Act permitted direct
representation before the board in matters re-

lating to individual grievances.

The court could not sustain the fifth conten-
tion that proposed amendments to the Winton Act
signified general recognition that the Act was

defective and invalid. The court said that it
would be presumptuous either to assume that
modifications were proposed to obviate statutory
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unconstitutionality or to interfere with legis-
lative prerogative on that basis.

Since after "having carefully considered the
problem of employment relations in the public
school systems the legislature arrived at a
sound statutory determination of its tentative
solution," the court concluded that it had a
duty and an obligation to sustain the Winton

Act.

The Federation also sought an injunction
against interference by the district, contending
that the evidence introduced at the trial proved
that the district engaged in specific acts of
misconduct with the intent to produce a dis-
criminatory or derogatory effect and with a re-

sult in fact detrimental to the Federation.
The court found that the Federation failed to
sustain the burden of proof with respect to

these allegations. The court ruled that the
events constituting the only three proved epi-
sodes had no sul.stantial merit and failed to
establish a pattern of conduct adverse to the
Federation upon which the right to an injunction

might be based.

The Federation also sought re-employment of
a teacher whom it claimed was discriminated

against because of her Federation affiliation
and activity. The teacher had taken a leave of
absence for the 1964-65 school year. At the

conclusion of the leave she informed the dis-
trict that she did not intend to return to
teaching at that time. Her resignation was ac-

cepted. The trial court found that one reason
this teacher was not rehired when she reapplied
was that there were no positions available in

the district. The court ruled that an unem-
ployed teacher has neither a constitutional nor
a statutory right to employment in a particular

district. Alternatively, there was evidence to
support the finding that another probable rea-
son was the teacher's personality conflict with

the school board. This conflict, the appellate
court said, constituted a legitimate ground for

the board to exercise its discretion not to re-

employ the teacher. The court found no discrim-
inatory activity on the part of the board for
its failure to hire the teacher.

The judgment of the lower court was affirmed.

Florida

Dade County Classroom Teachers' Association
v. Rubin
217 So. 2d 293
Supreme Court of Florida, December 10, 1968;
rehearing denied December 20, 1968.

The court consolidated for consideration
three appeals by the Dade County Classroom

Teachers' Association. The appeals were taken
from an interlocutory injunction entered against



38

the Association in the Dade County Circuit
Court, and an order of that court finding the
Association in contempt and imposing a $30,000

fine for violation of the injunction.

The Association sought to dissolve the in-
junction, alleging deprivation of the rights of

speech, assembly, and petition. The injunction

was issued against the Association and its mem-

bers to restrain them from engaging in a strike
against the Dade County school board and from
"performing any act or acts which would bring
about a strike or work stoppage or a threat to
strike on the part of teachers under contract
with the Dade County school board, or prevent
the resumption of normal activities of the

teachers and students." The court rejected the
constitutional objections to the injunction,
citing its 1968 decision in Pinellas County
Classroom Teachers Association v. Board of Pub-
lic Instruction (214 So. 2d 34) that strike pro-
hibitions against public employees are valid.

The Association had been cited for contempt
for violation of the injunction. It appealed
this decision on the ground that the lower court
rejected its request for a jury trial. The ap-

pellate court upheld the Association in its
characterization that the proceeding was one
for criminal contempt for which the rules in ef-

fect at that time prescribed a right to a jury

trial. The court ruled that the denial of the
Association's motion for a jury trial by the

lower court was error. The penalty for contempt
was reversed, therefore, and the case was re-
manded for further disposition.

Dade County Classroom Teachers' Association,
Inc. v. Ryan
225 So. 2d 903
Supreme Court of Florida, July 9, 1969;
rehearing denied September 11, 1969.

Two rival teacher groups sought an injunction
and a declaratory judgment against the school
board and the Dade County Classroom Teachers
Association (CTA). They objected to personnel

policies the board adopted after negotiations
with the CTA. These policies provided that CTA

was to be the sole collective bargaining agent
for all teachers in the system and gave the CTA,
but not the rival groups, privileges such as
dues check-off, use of mail facilities, bulletin
board space, furnishing of teacher lists, and
the right to hold meetings on school property.
The trial court granted an injunction and held
that collective bargaining by public bodies is
not permitted by the public policy of the state

of Florida. The court further held that the
action of the board in granting privileges to
the CTA which were not granted to the other two
organizations was discriminatory. The court

also ruled that the establishment of a grievance
procedure run by a majority group was discrimi-
natory and unconstitutional. The CTA appealed this declaim.

The state supreme court ruled that the in-
terpretation given to the state constitution by
the lower court was erroneous in that it ruled
out any type of limited collective bargaining
for and on behalf of public employees through a
labor organization. The higher court held that
with the exception of the right to strike, pub-
lic employees have the same rights of collec-
tive bargaining as do private employees. The

court held further that the statute (section
839.221) which provides that no person or group
of persons by intimidation or coercion can com-
pel any employee to join or refrain from join-
ing a labor organization, was compatible with
the provision in the state constitution granting
employees through labor organizations the right
to bargain collectively. The court concluded
that this statute, rather than any other, gov-
erns the rights of public-school teachers and

the authority of school boards in the area of
collective bargaining.

Construing the statute as disallowing any
labor organization from representing any non-
consenting public employee, the court ruled that
the CTA was precluded from acting as the sole
bargaining agent for all the teachers in the
school system since it was apparent from the
record that not all the teachers had agreed that
it act as their agent. But the CTA could re-
present all those teachers who are its members
or those nonmembers who give it their consent.

The court also ruled that there could be no
dues check-off except in those instances where
the teacher agreed and then only for the exis-
tence of his current teaching contract. The

court saw no objection to the board's allowing
CTA the use of interschool mail facilities or
.bulletin board space, or furnishing the CTA
with teacher lists and allowing it to hold meet-
ings on school property provided the same priv-
ileges are made available to all teachers or
their collective bargaining agents, and pro-
vided the board at any time in its sole discre-
tion could cancel these privileges. Nor could
any grievance procedures agreed to between the

board and the CTA apply to any nonconsenting
teacher.

The case was remanded to the lower court for
further proceedings in accordance with this

opinion.

National Education Association v. Lee County
Board of Public Instruction
299 F. Supp. 834
United States District Court, M. D. Florida,
Ft. Meyers Division, May 13, 1969.

A class suit was brought by individual
teachers, the National Education Association,
and the Florida Education Association contesting
the imposition of $100 fines paid by about 400
teachers as a condition of returning to their



employment. The suit also asked judgment rein-
stating with lost pay those teachers who refused
to pay the fine.

In early 1968 an educational crisis gripped
the state during which over 400 Lee County
teachers submitted their resignations to the
school board. These resignations were ri..:cepLed.
Following the passage of an educational appro-
priations bill the situation eased, and an at-
tempt was made to get the teachers back to the
classrooms. The teachers wanted to return to
their old status. The board also wanted them
back, but as new teachers, with reduction in
salary and loss of tenure rights and other bene-
fits. A proposal acceptable to both sides was
worked out by private citizens. First proposed
was that the teachers would be reinstated as
first-year teachers for the remainder of the
1967-68 school year, and that those who were al-
lowed to come back for the 1968-69 school year
would be restored to their former status. This
proposal was unacceptable to the teachers. A com-
promise accepted by both sides provided that teachers
who wished to return pay a $100 fine and be re-
stored to their previous status. Five teachers
refused to pay the fine and were not allowed to
return to the classroom.

The teachers contended that a fine imposed for
an unspecified wrong, without legislative author-
ity, without legislative specified penalty, and
without arty form of process violates the due pro-
cess clause of the Fourteenth Amendment and is a
constitutional violation whether the fine is im-
posed directly or is made a condition of return-
ing to work at their old status. The school of-
ficials argued that the payment was not a fine,
and even if it was, the board had the authority
to impose a"reasonable fine; and in any event the
teachers were foreclosed for objecting to the
fine because they agreed to its payment.

The court_ held that the payment was a fine.
The evidence showed that the school board felt
that the teachers were guilty of wrongdoing and
wished to punish them. The argument of the
board that the payment was part of a bargain
made by the teachers to obtain their old status
back when legally the board was not obligated
to consider them anything but new teachers, was
regarded by the court as an afterthought to
justify the payments.

Contrary to the argument of the board, the
court ruled that the board had no authority to
impose the fine, for under Florida law a grant
of general authority to school boards does not
permit them to impose fines. Therefore, the
court concluded that the board could not sell
to the teachers the benefits of their prior
status for $100. The teachers were returned
to their prior status by the retroactive revo-
cation of the school board's acceptance of
their resignations. The court did not believe
that Florida law authorized the board to ac-
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cept payment as an inducement to take this
action.

The court also held not only that the fine
was invalid because it was imposed without leg-
islative authorization, but also that the pun-
ishment did not meet the requirements of due
process because it was imposed for an unspeci-
fied wrong and without any process or procedure
for determir.ing guilt or innocence in each in-
dividual case. There were legislative pro-
cedures for dealing with specified wrongs of
teachers, the court said, but the Lee County
board chose to ignore these and to fix a penalty
of its own after the fact and without authoriza-
tion.

Nor was the validity of the fine saved by
the fact that it was imposed as a condition of
the teachers' returning to work rather than
being imposed directly. Further, the fact that
the teachers agreed to the payment of the fine
did not strike the court as constitutionally
significant. The teachers were faced with pay-
ing the fine and returning to work or not re-
turning to work at all.

The court granted summary judgment to the
teachers, and ordered the school board to re-
turn the payments to the teachers and to rein-
state with lost pay those teachers who had re-
fused to pay the fine. The school officials
were enjoined directly and indirectly from
taking any retaliatory action against any of the
teachers who accepted the return of the fine or
supported the litigation.

Indiana

Anderson Federation of Teachers v. School
City of Anderson
251 N.E. 2d 15
Supreme Court of Indiana,
October 1, 1969.

A lower court had found the Anderson Federa-
tion of Teachers in contempt of court for vio-
lating a restrk:ining order which directed it
and its members to refrain from picketing and
striking against the school district. The
teachers union appealed.

The injunction had been issued without notice
one day after the teachers went out on strike
apparently over dissatisfaction with negotia-
tions concerning the salary schedules for the
next school year. The injunction was ignored
by the teachers, and the contempt action fol-
lowed four days later.

The union argued that the state anti-injunc-
tion statute was applicable to disputes concern-
ing public employees. The court was of the
opinion that the statute applied only to dis-
putes between unions and private employers. The
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court said that "the overwhelming weight of

authority in the United States is that govern-

ment employees may not engage in a strike for

any purpose." The court cited many decisions

that had reached this conclusion. For these

reasons the court ruled that the decision of

the lower court was correct.

An appeal has been filed in the Supreme

Courtof the United States. (38 U. S. Law Week

3466)

Louisiana

Beauboeuf v. Delgado College
303 F. Supp. 861
United States District Court, E. D. Louisiana,

New Orleans Division, August 25, 1969.

A teacher and her union, the American Federa-

tion of Teachers, Local Union #1130, AFL-CIO,

sought an injunction against termination of her

employment by a city college and an injunction

against harassment by the college of the teacher

and others because of union activities. The

teacher was one of 91 nontenure teachers whose

contracts were not renewed because of a severe

financial crisis at the school which required

Lnat many courses be discontinued. The union

had been increasingly active at the school dur-

ing the financial difficulties and had sought

exclusive bargaining rights for the faculty.

The school's policy has been to recognize the

union as a responsible body, representing its

members but to refuse to bargain with it.

The court found no anti-union bias in the

termination of employment of the teacher and

noted that only five of the 91 teachers whose

employment was not renewed were identified as

union members. The court said that there was

no factual basis on which to grant the injunc-

tion requested by the teacher and the union on

the ground of harassment because of union activ-

ities.

The union sought an injunction to force the

college to bargain with it as the exclusive

agent of the teachers at the college. It con-

tended that the school was an agency of the city

of New Orleans, that the city bargained collec-

tively with other labor unions that represented

city employees and, therefore, the union was

denied equal protection of the law by the re-

fusal of the school to bargain with it. Louisi-

ana law neither commanded municipal corporations

to bargain collectively with unions representing
employees nor prohibited them from doing so.
The court agreed that the college was an agency

of the city. However, it rejected the claim

that the city had acted arbitrarily in refusing

to,bargain with the union. The evidence that
representativesof the city had met with other

unions and had negotiated labor problems, the

court said, fell short of proving a pattern of

recognition of other unions or of any discrim-

ination against the teachers union.

The court noted that a government official

granting rights to some employees and denying

them to others may constitute a denial of equal

protection, but the executive branch, no less

than legislative, is entitled to reasonable dis-

cretion in handling 'its affairs and to a range

of experiment in determining its course. In

the instant case, however, "no intentional or

purposeful discrimination" has been shown.

School teachers have been legislatively clas-

sified differently from other public employees

in many ways. It is, therefore, not unreason-

able and hence not unconstitutional for a leg-

islature to exclude teachers from an act which

gives other state employees the right to bar-

gain collectively. In view of this, the court

said, it would appear that equal latitude may

be exercised by executive officials in deter-

mining whether or not they would bargain with

teachers as well as with other classes of pub-

lic employees.

The court concluded that no anti-union bias

had been shown. The mere refusal of colleges

to bargain collectively with a union represent-

ing some but not all of its teachers, did not

constitute a denial of equal protection of the

law. Therefore, the injunction was denied.

Michigan

Crestwood School District v. Crestwood

Education Association
170 N.W. 2d 840
Supreme Court of Michigan,
October 6, 1969.

The school district filed a complaint, naming

the local education association and others as

defendants, and asking for injunctive relief.

The school board alleged that its teachers had

failed to report to work, and hence were on
strike contrary to state statute. An injunction

was issued restraining the association and

those in concert with it from striking or from

urging teachers to strike. Some teachers re-

turned to work, but most submitted formal res-

ignations. Defendants filed an appeal. In the

meantime the Holland case (157 N.W. 2d 206

(1968)) was decided. The court in that case

held that it was insufficient merely to show

that a concert of prohibited action by public

employees had taken place and that ipso facto

such a showing justified injunctive relief.

Since the school district filed no brief on
appeal and its attorney of record reported that

he did not intend to appear or take any part in

the appellate proceedings, the court reversed

the judgment of the circuit court and remanded

the case to it for further proceedings consis-

tent with the Holland decision. The court said
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that if, as the association claimed, the strike

which was the subject of the complaint has been

resolved, the complaint should be dismissed with

prejudice. The Association was granted costs

in the appeal.

New hampshire

Manchester Education Association v.

Superior Court
257 A. 2d 23
Supreme Court of New Hampshire,
September 4, 1969.

The Manchester Education Association sought

a writ of prohibition vacating and staying en-

forcement of a temporary injunction issued by

the Superior Court. The injunction prohibited

the Association and all public-school teachers

in the city of Manchester from engaging in or

supporting a strike or work stoppage against

the Manchester school system or from taking con-

certed action to strike against the system, and

ordered the Association to instruct its members

to report to work the next day. A hearing on

the merits of the city's petition for the in-

junction was to be held subsequently.

The court noted that a writ of prohibition
is an extraordinary writ to prevent subordinate

courts or other tribunals, officers, or persons

from usurping or exercising jurisdiction they

do not have, and should be used only with cau-

tion and forbearance and then only when the

right to relief is clear. The court did not

rule on any of the contentions of the parties

to the controversy, but held that a writ of pro-

hibition should not issue in the case.

New York

Central School District No. 1 v. Litz

304 N.Y.S. 372
Supreme Court of New York, Special Term,
Onondaga County, October 16, 1969.

The school district sought to stay arbitra-

tion of a dispute over the provision for "teach-

er load" that arose under a negotiated contract

entered into by the district and the local

teachers association. In accord with the con-

tract, the association proposed the arbitration

after grievance proceedings it initiated did

not succeed. State law provided for a stay of

arbitration under certain circumstances, in-

cluding the absence of a valid agreement.

The school board argued that the court could

not find a valid agreement because the agreement

in existence attempted to delegate nondelegable

functions to an arbitrator, notwithstanding the

provisions of the Taylor Act. That Act recog-

nizes the right of public employers to submit to

arbitration disputes relating co grievances
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arising out of terms and conditions of employ-

ment contained in a negotiated agreement. Since

the statute authorizes arbitration, and the con-

tract between the school board and the associa-

tion for arbitration delimited the arbitrator's

powers to rule in accordance with law, and the

court retained power to accept or reject the

decision, the court ruled that there had been

no illegal delegation of power in the contract.

The motion for stay of arbitration was de-

nied.

Helsby v. Board of Education of Central
School District No. 2

301 N.Y.S. 2d 383
New York Supreme Court, Columbia County;

Special Term, Albany County, June 11, 1969.

The Public Employment Relations Board (PERB)

petitioned the court for a judgment enforcing

its order directing the board of education to

reinstate a teacher. The teacher had been de-

nied tenure after having served a three-year

probationary period despite the recommendation

for tenure by the superintendent of schools.

During her employment the teacher had served as

president of the local teachers association and

had taken part in professional negotiations

with the board of education. The teacher filed

a complaint with PERB alleging that her employ-

ment had been terminated as an act or reprisal

because of her organizational activities.

The PERB held a hearing and found that the

teacher had been denied tenure because of her

activities in the teachers association. The

school board was ordered to reinstate the teach-

er and to compensate her for lost pay. The

school board asked the court to dismiss the

PERB petition and to set aside the PERB findings

on the ground that the PERB was without juris-

diction to consider and decide an alleged re-

prisal, and that the procedure followed by the

teacher was contrary to the state tenure law.

The court reviewed the legislation applica-

ble to teacher tenure and decided that the

board had the right to deny tenure to a proba-

tionary teacher for any reason that it chose.

The PERB recognized the right of the board to

deny tenure, but contended that such denial of

tenure could not be in violation of the teach-

er's right to organize, join, and participate
in employee organizations under the Taylor Law.

That statute did not contain any provisions re-

lating to acts of reprisal by a public employer

nor was PERB expressly empowered to prevent un-

fair labor practices. The PERB contended that

such authority was implicit in the. Taylor Law

and that the exercise of such authority is nec-

essary to effectuate its purposes.

The court found no language in the statute

which indicated any intention on the part of
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the legislature to give PERB the power to exer-
cise any control over the provisions of the ten-
ure law. Accordingly the court concluded that
PERB did not have the power to hear and deter-
mine the complaint of the teacher and to issue
the order directing her reinstatement. The

petition of PERB was dismissed.

Helsby v. Board of Education of the City
School District
304 N.Y.S. 2d 236
Supreme Court of New York, Dutchess County,
September 26, 1969.

The Poughkeepsie Area Summer School Teachers'
Association filed a petition with the Public Em-
ployment Relations Board (PERB) for certifica-
tion as the exclusive bargaining unit for sum-
mer school teachers. The'school district had
previously declined recognition of this group.
The PERB determined that the Association was en-
titled to recognition, and it instituted this
suit asking that the school district be dire:ted
to comply with that order.

The school district had originally sought to
dismiss the petition because there were no sum-
mer school employees at the time that it was
filed. PERB had ruled that there was a suffi-
cient continuity of employment among the summer
school faculty so as to warrant their inclusion
in a unit.

The court found that the Association did not
come within the definition of "employee organi-
zation" under the public employer-employee nego-
tiation law. The law, the court said, required
an employer-employee relationship before a nego-
tiating unit could be recognized.

The PERB contended that
that when the petition was
no summer school teachers,
and representation of such

it made no difference
filed that there were
since recognition
teachers are a con-

tinuing process. The court rejected this con-
tention and held that in enacting the law, the
legislature did not intend to include within
the term "employees" persons employed in a sum-
mer school program the nature of which was op-
tional with the school district and of too
short a duration to afford to the teachers a
real opportunity to form, join, and participate
in an employee organization or to meaningfully
negotiate collectively. The court felt that
since summer school would end before effective
negotiations could be completed, recognition
of a summer school teachers association as an
"employee organization" was meaningless.

The court ruled that PERB had no jurisdic-
tion concerning the Association since the unit
was not comprised of any employees at the time
that it filed its petition. Ths order of PERB
was set aside.

Teachers of Huntington v. Board of Education,
District No. 3
303 N.Y.S. 2d 469

Supreme Court of New York, Special Term,
Suffolk County, Part I, July 25, 1969.

The board of education applied for a stay of
arbitration proceedings commenced by the Associ-
ated Teachers of Huntington on behalf of a nonten-
ure teacher. The contract negotiated between the
teachers association and the board provided for
the submission of grievances to arbitration and
defined a grievance as "a claim which involves
the interpretation and application of the terms
and provisions of this contract." The contract
also included a provision for giving of notice
to nontenure teachers by March 1.

A notice of termination of services was sent
to a nontenure teacher in his initial year of em-
ployment on May 1, two months after the date set
forth in the contract. The teachers association
filed a demand for arbitration in accordance
with the contract. The school board contended
that the matter was outside the scope of the
grievance procedure and thus not subject to ar-
bitration. The board cited a section of the con-
tract which provided that termination shall nate
grievable in the case of a nontenure teacher.

The court said that there was no question that
a nontenure teacher was prohibited from challeng-
ing in arbitration the grounds for termination of
employment. However, the prohibition did not
mean that a nontenure teacher was barred from
challenging the "procedure" used in terminating
employment. The court found no prohibition
against submitting the question of procedure to
the arbitrator, and said that when there is
doubt as to whether the provisions may or may
not be arbitrable, the arbitrator should decide.

The board also argued that the notice of ter-
mination to nontenure teachers was void under
the New York teacher tenure law which requires
only 60 days'notice before the end of the pro-
bationary period if the teacher is not to be
recommended for tenure. The court rejected this
argument, saying that while the tenure law does
not require as much notice to a nontenure teach-
er as the contract required, neither does it
forbid earlier notice.

The court concluded that it would be remiss
if it stayed the arbitration proceeding which
was not prohibited by statute and which was in
accordance with the public policy of the state.

North Dakota

Wahpeton Public School District No. 37 v.
North Dakota Education Association
166 N.W. 2d 389
Supreme Court of North Dakota, March 19, 1969;
rehearing denied April 9, 1969..

The school district, in financial straits,
submitted a proposal to the district voters to



increase its taxing authority. The proposal was
rejected at the polls, and as result, the school
district adopted a resolution eliminating cer-
tain teaching positions. The North Dakota Edu-
cation Association (NDEA) demanded that the po-
sitions be restored and suggested other ways to
raise funds for needed salary increases for
teachers. During the course of negotiations,
NDEA stated that if matters were not settled to
the satisfaction of the teachers, "sanctions"
would be imposed.

A meeting between the parties was set, but
before it was convened, the school district ob-
tained a temporary restraining order preventing
the Association from imposing sanctions and en-
joining it from recommending to its members or
to members of the National Education Association
not to accept employment with the school dis-
trict. The NDEA counter-claimed and obtained a
temporary restraining order to prevent the
school district from interfering with NDEA mem-
bers or from offering any contracts or recruit-
ing any teachers while the injunction against
the Association was in effect.

At a subsequent court hearing, the restrain-
ing order against the school board was lifted,
but the one against the teachers was continued
for two weeks. From this order NDEA appealed.
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At the time the appeal was taken, the parties
had reached a full settlement.

The court first decided that the order ap-
pealed from was an appealable order. While
temporary orders are not generally appealable,
North Dakota law provides that orders made by
a district court after a hearing which refuses
to set aside a previous order may be appealed.

The next question before the court was
whether the appeal was moot. Besides arguing
that the appeal was not moot, the NDEA asserted.
that the matter before the court contained is-
sues of such overriding importance that the val-
ue of their determination as a precedent was
sufficient to overcome the rule against consid-
ering moot questions.

The court ruled that the issue was moot
since the school district and the teachers had
settled their differences by negotiation shortly
after the hearing in the lower court and there
was no reason to continue in force the tempor-
ary restraining order. The court declined to
apply the exception to the moot-question rule
to this case, for the incomplete record from the
lower court contained no evidence from which
the court could determine just what "sanctions"
would imply, and in what way, if any, the
school district would interfere with the legal
rights of the Association.



44

LOYALTY

Colorado

Ohlson v. Phillips
304 F. Supp. 1152
United States District Court, D. Colorado,
October 16, 1969.
Affirmed, 90 S.Ct. 1124, March 23, 1970.

Faculty members at state universities and
colleges in Colorado and teachers in the Denver
public schools sought an injunction restraining
the implementation of a loyalty oath required
by state statute of all persons employed to
teach in a state school. The oath required the
taker to swear or affirm that he would uphold
the state and federal constitutions and faith-
fully perform the duties of his position. No
person could enter into or continue to teach in
a state school without having taken the oath.

Two previous court decisions involved Colo-
rado loyalty oaths. The first held that the
oath in effect at that time was unconstitutional.
The second, Hosack v. Smiley (276 F. Supp. 876,
(1967)), held valid an oath similar to the one
now being challenged.

The first contention of the teachers in the
present case was that the oath was vague and
overbroad and in violation of the First Amend-
ment rights of freedom of speech and associa-
tion. This argument had been rejected in
Hosack. The teachers argued that the change in
the wording of the oath from "support" to "up-
hold" distinguished this case from Hosack. The
court disagreed, saying that there was no sig-
nificant difference between the two words so as
to warrant a distinction.

The teachers claimed next that the clause,
"faithfully perform the duties" of their posi-
tions, was vague, overbroad, and constitution-
ally infirm. Rejecting this argument, the court
held that a state could reasonably ask the
teachers in state schools to subscribe to pro-
fessional competence and dedication. This por-
tion of the oath, the court said, merely reflects
the significant interest of the state in assur-
ing the careful selection of teachers, and im-
poses no restrictions on a teacher's political
expressions.

The third argument of the teachers was that
the statute did not provide for a hearing upon
dismissal for failure to take the oath. This
issue had also been ruled on in Hosack, wherein
this court said that due process did not demand

a hearing with every dismissal from public em-
ployment. Since "no amount of hearing can
change the fact that the person refused to take
the oath," a hearing as to why he refused to
take the oath would be virtually meaningless.

The teachers further complained that they
were denied equal protection of the laws be-
cause teachers were the only group of public em-
ployees required to take the oath. The court
noted that the oath is an almost universal re-
quirement for public officials. Further, there
is no constitutional requirement that a regula-
tion must reach every class to which it might
be applied. As long as the oath is reasonable
as applied to teachers, there is no requirement
that it be applied to all other groups to which
its application would be equally reasonable.

Nor did the court feel that the oath im-
paired the obligation of the teachers' contracts
as the teachers had contended. The court said
that any impairment which existed was not un-
constitutional since it was insubstantial when
balanced against the legitimate state interest
in the loyalty and qualifications of its teach-
ers.

The last contention of the teachers was that
the oath requirement constituted a bill of at-
tainder and an ex post facto law. The court
said that punishment was a prerequisite of these
forbidden legislative acts. The imposition of
the qualificat:ons contained in the oath statute
did not amount to punishment, and, therefore,
the statue was neither ex post facto or a bill
of attainder.

The court concluded that the statute was val-
id and dismissed the complaint of the teachers.
The Supreme Court of the United States affirmed
the decision.

District of Columbia

Haskett v. Washington
294 F. Supp. 912
United States District Court, District of
Columbia,

December 4, 1968.

Four appointees to the faculty of the Federal
City College in Washington, D. C., sought to en-
join enforcement of a statute which required
them to execute appointment affidavits as a con-
dition of receiving their salaries. The affi-
davits provided that the college instructor
swear or affirm that he was not and would not



knowingly become a member of an organization
which advocated the overthrow of our constitu-
tional form of government.

The court held that the loyalty oath statute
was unconstitutional, citing Keyishian v. Board
of Regents (87 S. Ct. 675). Quoting from that
case the court said that "mere knowing member-
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ship without a specific intent to further the
unlawful aims of an organization is not a con-
stitutionally adequate basis for exclusion from
such positions as those held by appellants
[college professors]."

The injunction requested by the faculty ap-
pointees was granted.
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LIABILITY FOR PUPIL INJURY

Connecticut

Plasse v. Board of Education of the Town of
Groton
256 A. 2d 519
Superior Court of Connecticut, New London
County,

June 17, 1969.

The father of a pupil injured at a track meet
brought suit against the coaches and against the
school board. The theory of the case against
the school board was the state statute which
provided for indemnification for any teacher or
employee of the school board for an amount re-
covered against him in an action arising out of
his employment.

The board of education objected to the com-
plaint on the ground that it failed to state any
legal cause of action against it since under the
state indemnification statute the board's lia-
bility, if any, is to reimburse the teacher or
school employee for a judgment which might be
rendered against him. No direct liability runs
from the board to the injured party in a tort
action. The father argued that the action
against the board sought only to enforce the
statutory responsibility of indemnification
by making the board a party defendant.

The court sustained the school board, holding
that while the coaches may have an action
against the board should the father succeed in
recovering against them, the father had no cause
of action against the board under the statute.
The court based its decision on an earlier pre-
cedent that the statute provides for indemnifi-
cation from loss not from liability.

The complaint was dismissed as against the
school board.

Nebraska

Root v. School District No. 25 of Custer County
169 N.W. 2d 464
Supreme Court of Nebraska,
July 11, 1969.

A high-school student was injured in a fall
down a school staircase after being struck from
behind by one or more students. He sued the
school district, members of the school board,
the superintendent, and the school principal,
seeking to recover damages. The complaint al-
leged two acts of negligence: Failure to pro-
vide adequate supervision in the halls, and

failure to keep the stairway in proper condi-
tion.

The district contended tnat no liability ex-
isted against it under the doctrine of govern-
mental immunity. The Supreme Court of Nebraska
abrogated the doctrine of governmental immunity
on June 20, 1969. However, the application of
that rule was to be prospective only. The stu-
dent in this case was injured on May 22, 1964,
more than five years before the abrogation of
governmental immunity. The court, therefore,
held that the school board was not liable for
its negligence or that of its employees on the
date that the injury occurred. The decision of
the lower court was upheld.

New Mexico

Ferreira v. Sanchez
449 P. 2d 784
Supreme Court of New Mexico,
January 6, 1969; rehearing denied February 7,
1969.

A high-school student who had been injured
brought suit against another student, the teach-
er in charge, and the principal. The girl had
been injured as a result of the alleged negli-
gent discharge of a pistol during the senior
play. The play called for the use of a gun with
a blank cartridge to be fired during the per-
formance. The student who was to fire the
weapon provided his own gun which was kept in a
safe in the principal's office when not in use.
Prior to the last performance another student
substituted a live bullet and fired the gun
causing the injuries complained of in this ac-
tion.

The trial court entered a judgment against
the offending student, but dismissed the action
as to the teacher and the principal. The in-
jured girl appealed from the judgment dismissing
the action as to those two persons.

The injured student asserted that a pistol is
a dangerous weapon and that its use on school
premises creates a condition that requires a

high degree of care by the school authorities.
She argued that the trial court incorrectly ap-
plied the standard of ordinary care. The higher
court reiterated previous New Mexico decisions
which held that the person charged with the duty
of care must use that degree of care which a
reasonably prudent person would use under the
same or similar circumstances. The court found

.1/



that the harm to the student was not caused by

the act of the teacher or the principal, but

rather the intervening act of a third person,

another student. The injured student argued

that the teacher and the principal should have

foreseen that unauthorized persons might inflict

harm with the pistol. The court disagreed, and

noted that the students in the cast were respon-

sible and dependable and had conducted them-

selves in an exemplary manner at all times. No

one without authority had previously touched the

weapon nor was there any suspicion that anyone

would bring a live bullet into the school. The

court could not say as a matter of law that the

intervening act of the student was foreseeable

by the teachers.

The court upheld the conclusion of the lower

court that the teacher and the principal were

not negligent.

Virginia

Crabbe v. County School Board of Northumberland

County
164 S.E. 2d 639
Supreme Court of Appeals of Virginia,

December 6, 1968.

A student injured at school sued the school

board and the teacher involved. The pupil in-

jured his hand while receiving instruction in

the operation of a power table saw. The pupil
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alleged that because of the negligence of the

school board, the saw was defective and improp-

erly equipped, that this was known to the teach-

er, and that the teacher was negligent in per-

mitting the pupil to use the defective tool and

in failing to properly instruct him in its use.

The school board averred that in the opera-

tion of the school it was performing a govern-

mental function and was therefore immune from

liability. The teacher averred that this im-

munity extended to him. The lower court dis-

missed the suit and the pupil appealed.

On appeal, the court held that in the ab-

sence of a statute waiving its governmental im-

munity, the school board was immune from lia-

bility for the injuries sustained by the pupil.

The pupil had argued that statutes waiving im-

munity up to the extent of insurance for in-

juries involving school bus accidents should be

applicable to the instant case. The court dis-

agreed and said that the statutes were plainly

limited to the operation of school buses. The

lower court judgment in favor of the school

board was upheld.

The court did not agree, however, that the

immunity of the school board extended to the

teacher, and ruled that the pupil had stated a

good cause of action against the teacher. The

judgment in favor of the teacher was reversed,

and the case was remanded for a new trial.
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RETIREMENT

New Jersey

Geller v. Department of the Treasury, Division
of Pensions and Annuity Fund
252 A. 2d 393
Supreme Court of New Jersey, May 5, 1969.

A Newark teacher challenged a decision of
the Board of Trustees of the Teachers' Pension
and Annuity Fund which held that she lost cer-
tain pension benefits because she overstayed a
maternity leave. The lower court upheld the
Fund and the teacher appealed.

The teacher joined the pension plan at age
19 in 1930. Her rate of contribution based on
her age was 3.91 percent. In 1945, she took an
approved maternity leave, but did not return to
teaching for two years and four months. As a
result of being absent beyond two years, she
lost her membership in the retirement system.
When she returned to teaching, the Fund informed
her that a new account would be opened for her,
but that since she was then 36 years old, the
contribution rate would be 6.87 percent of her
salary. She was also informed that she had
rendered 13.8 years of service, and her accumu-
lated equities would purchase 7.4 years of cred-
it in her new account; but if she wished to pur-
chase credit for the remaining 6.4 years of pre-
vious total service, it would be necessary to
contribute at the rate of 8.6 percent or to :Rake
a lump-sum payment of $1,011.02.

Without waiting for an answer from the teach-
er, the Fund notified the board of education to
deduct 6.87 percent of the teacher's salary as
her contribution. The teacher replied to the
letter from the Fund, saying that she was inter-
ested in receiving full credit for all of her
years of teaching service. She authorized de-
ductions at the legal rate due in her case.
She asked additional questions concerning the
Fund to which she received an answer. The in-
creased deductions at the 8.6 percent rate were
never made.

In 1966, some 18 years later, the teacher in-
quired about early retirement pension benefits.
At this time she was informed that she had never
purchased the 6.4 years prior-service credit
and to do so would cost $6,487.17. The teacher
requested and received a formal hearing from the
Fund at which the hearing officer concluded that
the 1947 authorization from the teacher was not
clear. The intermediate appellate court affirmed

this opinion. On further appeal, the decision
was reversed.

The New Jersey Supreme Court noted that pen-
sions to public employees are in the nature of
compensation for services previously rendered
and act as an inducement to continued and faith-
ful service, and that the statutes creating such
pensions should be liberally construed in favor
of the persons intended to be benefited. The
teacher had rendered 35 years of service to the
Newark schools, and as a result of overstaying
her maternity leave by four months, she was
forced to rejoin the Fund at a markedly higher
contribution rate. This, the court said, was a
severe penalty for one who had no intention of
abandoning teaching. The court felt that the
letter of the teacher to the Fund authorizing
"contribution at the legal rate due" was very
clear. The Fund's answer to her questions was
simply furnishing information requested, and
there was not the slightest indication that the
matter required further correspondence. In the
light of the retirement board's expertise in
the matter and the teacher's inexperience, it
was the view of the court that if the board was
not clear as to what the teacher authorized, it
should have said so an' sought clarification.
In the judgment of the curt the preponderance
of the equities were with the teacher and she
should not be penalized so grossly at this late
date.

The court directed that the teacher be given
the opportunity to purchase the prior credit at
the original cost of $1,011.02 plus regular in-
terest from November 1947. The court directed
that if such payment is made or reasonably ar-
ranged for, the teacher be restored to the pen-
sion position that she would have been in had
the payment been made in 1947.

Titman v. Board of Trustees of Teachers' Pension
and Annuity Fund
258 A. 2d 31

Superior Court of New Jersey, Appellate Divi-
sion, October 23, 1969.

A teacher appealed from a decision of the
Division of Pensions that she was not entitled
to a service-connected disability pension. The
statute allowed a teacher to recover for perman-
ent and total disability which was a direct re-
sult of a traumatic event occurring during and
as a result of the performance of his regular
and assigned duties.



The teacher sustained a disability to her
left leg in 1960 while teaching a physical edu-
cation class. There was proof that this dis-
ability was the result of the combined effect
of a progressive condition of degenerative ar-
thritis and either a ligament strain or frac-
ture of the bone structure. The teacher was
not then totally disabled and continued to teach
until September 1966 when her right leg col-
lapsed as she was descending a flight of stairs
at school. The medical evidence indicated that
the process that had caused the degeneration of
the left knee had eventually affected the right
knee also. The school-board doctor thought
that the teacher's favoring of her left leg con-
tributed to the collapse of the right leg.

The court concluded that the retirement board
properly decided that the 1966 incident was not
a "traumatic event" independently effective to
sustain a claim for a disability pension; that
"a previously developing degenerative process
simply reached the point of collapse of the
right leg at the fortuitous moment" the teacher
was descending the staircase, and that this did
not constitute such a traumatic event as was
contemplated by the statute. Further, the
teacher's ultimate total disability was not a

"direct" result of the 1960 incident as required
by the statute. Rather, it was only the inter-
vention of a similar progressive condition of
degenerative arthritis in the right leg, over
six years later, which produced the disability
of the teacher to perform her duties.

The court ruled that the teacher was not en-
titled to the service-connected disability pen-
sion.

New York

Ortelere v. Teachers' Retirement Board of the
City of New York
303 N.Y.S. 2d 362

Court of Appeals of New York, July 2, 1969.

The surviving husband of a deceased public-
school teacher sought to set aside her applica-
tion for retirement on the grounds of mental in-
competency. The trial court granted judgment
for the husband and the retirement board ap-
pealed. The lower appellate court reversed this
decision and the husband appealed.

Some years before her death the teacher had
elected option one of the retirement program,
naming her husband as beneficiary of the unex-
hausted reserve at her death. In March of 1964,
the teacher suffered a "nervous breakdown" and
took a leave of absence which expired on
February 5, 1965. A few days after that leave
expired, and while she was still under treat-
ment, she executed a new retirement application
selecting the maximum retirement allowance pay-
able during her lifetime with nothing payable
at her death. Two months later she died.
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It is a well-established rule that the con-
tracts of a mentally incompetent person who has
not been adjudicated insane are voidable. Con-
tractual mental capacity is traditionally mea-
sured by a cognitive test. Under this standard
the "inquiry" is whether the mind was "so af-
fected as to render him wholly and absolutely
incompetent to comprehend and understand the
nature of the transaction." At the time of her
death the teacher had complete cognitive judg-
ment.

The court noted, however, that this standard
was adopted when the knowledge of psychiatry
was quite primitive. There is recognition in
legal writings of a more modern approach to
standards of incompetency. The court applied
this more modern approach and found that when
the teacher acted as she did in selecting maxi-
mum allowance, she did solely as a result of
serious mental illness, namely psychosis, and
because of this she was unable to make a volun-
tary "rational" decision. There was ample medi-
cal testimony to support this finding.

The court also ruled that the retirement
board had not significantly changed its position
as a result of the option selection by the
teacher. In this regard the court said:

Lastly, there are no significant changes of
position by the system other than those that
flow from the barest actuarial consequences
of benefit selection.

Nor should one ignore that in the relation-
ship between retirement system and member,
and especially in a public system, there is
not involved a commerical, let alone an
ordinary commerical, transaction. Instead
the nature of the system and its announced
goal is the protection of its members and
those in whom its members have an interest.
It is not a sound scheme which would permit
40 years of contribution and participation
in the system to be nullified by a one-in-
stant act committed by one known to be men-
tally ill. This is especially true if there
would be no substantial harm to the system
if the act were avoided. On the record none
may gainsay that her selection of a "no
option" retirement while under psychiatric
care, ill with cerebral arteriosclerosis,
aged 60, and with a family in which she had
always manifested concern, was so unwise and
foolhardy that a factfinder might conclude
that it was explainable only as a product of
psychosis.

Accordingly, the judgment of the lower appel-
late court was overruled and the action remanded
for a new trial.
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MISCELLANEOUS

Arkansas

Freeman v. Gould Special School
Lincoln County, Arkansas
405 F. 2d 1153
United States Court of Appeals,
January 15, 1969.

District of

Eighth Circuit,

(See page 18.) Involves alleged racial discrim-
ination in the failure to renew contracts of
teachers.

California

Los Angeles Teachers Union v. Los Angeles City
Board of Education
455 P. 2d 827
Supreme Court of California, June 30, 1969.

The teachers union, representing its officers
and members, appealed from a
lower court which denied its
of mandate to stop the board
regulations which prohibited

decision of the
petition for a writ
from enforcing any
teachers from cir-

culating for signatures petitions relating to
the financing of public education on school
premises during duty-free periods. The petition
was directed to state officials. It opposed
cutbacks in funds for higher education, and
urged an increase in funds for public education
at all levels.

The school board did allow the teachers to
meet on school premises after school hours to
obtain signatures for the petition, but plain-
tiffs felt chat this was insufficient to reach
all of the teachers. In this action, they asked
for permission to circulate their petition in
such areas as lunchrooms and faculty rooms dur-
ing the duty-free lunch period. The board pro-
duced "expert" testimony to the effect that
circulation of the controversial petition would
create discord among the teachers and cause a
distraction to teachers who were engaged in
"planning period" work rather than being "off-
duty."

Since the matter involved impairment of First
Amendment rights, and the facts constituting
the impairment were not contradicted, the court
viewed the question of permissible impairment
as one of law and not of fact and therefore not
subject to "expert" testimony. Any proposed
impairment of First Amendment rights, the court
stated, must be balanced against the interest

of the board in maintaining order in the school.
Teachers, like others, the court said, have the
right to speak freely on public questions and
to petition the government for redress of griev-
ances. School officials also have the authority,
consistent with constitutional safeguards, to
prescribe and control conduct in the schools.
However, "the government has no valid interest
in restricting or prohibiting speech or speech-
related activity simply in order to avert the
sort of disturbance, argument or unrest which
is inevitably generated by the expression of
ideas which are controversial and invite dis-
pute." Further, "tolerance of the unrest in-
trinsic to the expression of controversial ideas
is constitutionally required even in the
schools." The court quoted the Tinker decision
of the Supreme Court (393 U.S. 503) that to
justify prohibition on school premises of a par-
ticular form of expression, the school officials
would have to show that their action was moti-
vated by more than a desire to avoid the un-
pleasantness that accompanies an unpopular view-
point. Similarly, to justify a restraint on
political activities of teachers, the school
officials must show that the restraint was a
practical necessity to meet a compell'ng public
need to protect the efficiency of the school
system.

The problem in the present case, the court
stated, is whether in order to speak out effec-
tively to government on the question is financ-
ing public education, the teachers had the right
to combine with their discussions in faculty
rooms and lunchrooms the circulation of a peti-
tion.

Rejecting the claim of the school officials
that the prohibition against circulating the
controversial petition was necessary to preserve
harmony and cooperation among teachers, the
court said that the government had no interest
in preventing the sort of disharmony which in-
evitably results from the mere expression of
controversial ideas. The court felt that the
same sort of friction that was feared by the
board would result if the petition was circu-
lated off the premises or after school hours or
even from permissible discussion among the
teachers of issues like those raised in this
petition.

The second argument of the officials that
the circulation would disturb teachers engaged
in "planning period" work, was likewise rejected



by the court since the teachers explicitly
stated that circulation would extend only to
and be conducted by teachers who were off duty.

The board argued next that even if teachers
who were working were left alone, the debate
over the petition would disturb them. The board
admitted that teachers discuss political matters
in the lunchroom and faculty rooms, and there
was no showing that conversations about the
petition would generate any more disturbance
than the other discussions. If debates were
permissible when no petition was involved, the
court saw no legitimate reason to stifle such
discussion only when a petition was involved.

The court ruled that the school board had
failed to demonstrate "the substantial disrup-
tion of or material interference with school
activities" and therefore the circulation of
the petition on school premises during duty-
free periods may not be prohibited.

Florida

Braxton v. Board of Public Instruction of Duval
County, Florida
303 F. Supp. 958

United States District Court, M. D. Florida,
Jacksonville Division, June 6, 1969.

A Negro high-school teacher sought a manda-
tory injunction against the board of public in-
struction to force his reappointment. The evi-
dence established that the teacher was a supe-
rior French teacher and the only black teacher
on the 110-member faculty of a Duval County
high school. The evidence also established
that the teacher was not appointed solely on
the recommendation of his principal because of
the teacher's repeated refusal to comply with
the request of the principal to remove his
goatee. There was no written rule or established
policy applicable throughout the system as to
the discretion conferred on each principal rela-
tive to personal appearance. No evidence was
presented that the wearing of the goatee by the
teacher might reasonably be expected to or did
in fact cause disruption of pupil discipline at
the school.

The court held that it had jurisdiction over
the matter under a previous court order which
forbade the passing over or retention of any
teacher because of "race or color" and placed
the school board under an affirmative duty to
eliminate race or color in hiring and assigning
teachers.

The court ruled that the wearing of a beard
by a teacher was a constitutionally protected

liberty under the due process clause of the
Fourteenth Amendment. Furthermore, where the
beard is worn as "an appropriate expression of
his heritage, culture and racial pride as a
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black man" its wearer enjoys the protection of
First Amendment rights.

Under the circumstances, the court found that
the request by the principal that the teacher
remove his goatee was arbitrary, unreasonable,
and based on personal preference. The court
also found that the failure to reappoint the
teacher was racially motivated as a matter of
law and fact even though there was no specific
finding as to the principal's racial attitude.

The counsel for the hoard argued that since
the teacher was on annual contract and had not
yet attained tenure, the hoard was not required
to reappoint him. The court disagreed, saying
that public employment, while not an absolute
right, could not he subjected to unreasonable
conditions.

The court ordered the board to reappoint the
teacher and justify to the court any transfer
of the teacher to another school. To assure
compliance, the court retained jurisdiction of
the case.

Illinois

City of Macomb v. Gould
244 N. E. 2d 634

Appellate Court of Illinois, Third District,
January 9, 1969.

A teacher who struck a student at a high-
school football game was found guilty of vio-
lating a city ordinance prohibiting fighting
and was assessed a fine. He appealed the deci-
sion, contending that he was only enforcing dis-
cipline and that as a teacher he had the right
to use corporal punishment, and that the evi-
dence was insufficient to prove him guilty.

At the time of the incident the teacher was
charged with the duty of keeping the crowds
away from the fence between the stands and the
playing field. The testimony indicated that
the student with a number of others approached
the sidelines of the field to inquire about an
injured player. The teacher ordered them back
to their seats,and as the student turned to go,
the teacher took hold of him and started hit-
ting him in the face. A campus policeman stop-
ped the striking. There was conflicting testi-
mony as to whether the student was returning to
his seat, and as to whether the teacher struck
the student with his fist.

The appellate court held that whether the
student was walking away and whether under, the
circumstances there was any justification for
physical acts of any kind by the teacher or
that he used unreasonable force, were questions
for the trial court. On the basis of the tran-
script, the appellate court would not override
the trier of fact and affirmed the judgment.
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Lewis v. Chicago State College
299 F. Supp. 1357
United States District Court, N. D. Illinois,

E. D., March 19, 1969.

A Negro associate professor at Chicago State

College instituted a civil rights action which
claimed that the college and its officials dis-

criminated against Negro faculty members. The

teacher asked the court to promote him to a full

professorship and to require the school to al-

low him to participate in the administration
and various faculty committees. The school of-

ficials moved for summary judgment, alleging
that the failure to promote the teacher resulted

solely from an evaluation of his ability.

In 1967 and 1968 the teacher's department
had recommended him for promotion. In 1967,

the appropriate faculty committee sent his name

along with the names of four white teachers to

the president for promotion. The president re-

turned all the names and urged the committee to
examine the promotion criteria and also to study

the issue relating to the appropriate number and

percentage of full professors. Thereafter, the

committee resubmitted two of the original rec-

ommendations. The plaintiff was not one of

them. The following year the committee's rec-
ommendations again did not include the plain-
tiff's name, although they successfully recom-
mended another Negro for promotion to a full

professor.

The president and the school officials main-
tained that race was not an issue in their fail-

ure to promote the teacher. The court sustained

this position, noting that the plaintiff's re-

cent salary increases were among the highest at
the college,that he had served both as a member

of the administration and on five responsible

faculty committees.

The court concluded that normally the judi-
ciary was not the appropriate forum for deci-
sions involving academic rank, for a professor's

value depends on his creativity, rapport with
students and colleagues, and on other intangible
qualities that cannot be measured by objective

standards. Since courts are not qualified to
make such evaluations, a judicial review is
proper only if illegal discrimination is clearly

demonstrated.

The court found no evidence of any racial
prejudice against the teacher and granted sum-
mary judgment to the college.

Louisiana

Blanchet v. Vermilion Parish School Board

220 So. 2d 534
Court of Appeal of. Louisiana, Third Circuit,

March 12, 1969.

A tenure teacher was charged with willful
neglect of duty because he refused to wear a

necktie as required of all male teachers. Fol-

lowing a hearing the teacher was suspended for
30 days without pay with his reinstatement to
be conditioned upon an affirmative statement
that he intended thereafter to comply with the

necktie resolution. Prior to the expiration
of the suspension the teacher filed suit to en-
join the school board from enforcing this al-
legedly invalid resolution or from disciplining
or discharging him for failure to obey it. The

trial court ruled in favor of the school board
and this appeal was taken.

Reiterating. previous Louisiana decisions, the
appellate court said that the scope of judicial
review of administrative agencies is limited to
a determination of whether the action of the

agency was (a) in accordance with the authority

and formalities of the statute,*(b) supported
by substantial evidence, and (c) arbitrary and

an abuse of discretion. The court further noted
that parish school boards are authorized by
statute to make and adopt rules and regulations
not inconsistent with law or rules of the state
board of education, and that tenure teachers
may be disciplined or discharged for failure to

comply with reasonable regulations.

5P-

The teacher did not deny that he refused to

wear a necktie. His position was that only by
such refusal might he secure judicial review
of a regulation which he felt was arbitrary
and unrelated to any educational aim as well
as an infringement upon his personal liberty

of dress, as long as the dress is neat and in
accord with the community modes.

The evidence produced at the trial indicated
that in the teacher's rural community most men
did not wear ties regularly because of climate

conditions. Nor had the teacher worn a tie
regularly in his 18 years of teaching, although
he was always neatly dressed. Wearing a neck-

tie was uncomfortable in the spring and summer
months in the unair-conditioned wooden school
where the teacher worked. The trial court noted

that the teacher resisted the school-board regu-
lation out of a sincere belief that the regula-
tion infringed upon his personal liberty.

The appellate court held that the necktie
regulation was not so unreasonable as to be
beyond the power of the school board to adopt.
In view of the testimony by some of the educa-
tional witnesses that the teacher's formality
of dress enhanced the teacher's authority in
the eyes of the students, the court could not
find that the regulation was unsupported by
substantial evidence.

The teacher further contended that the regu-
lation violated his personal liberties protected
under the Fourteenth Amendment. The court ruled

that while the constitutional issue is not free
from doubt, and the teacher's contentions were
not frivolous, the regulation was valid as not



unreasonably restricting the personal liberty
of the teacher-employee to dress as he wills.

In considering the discipline meted out to
the teacher, the court noted the respectful
spirit in which he had refused to obey the reg-
ulation, and the fact that he was a dedicated
and effective teacher. Notice was also taken
of the fact that the suit was filed prior to
the end of the suspension period. The school
board was therefore directed to consider the
teacher still under suspension without pay even
though the 30 days had elapsed and to reinstate
him to his position under the condition that he
comply with the necktie regulation.

Massachusetts

Lucia v. Duggan
303 F. Supp. 112
United States District Court, D.
August 26, 1969.

Massachusetts,

A nontenure teacher appealed from the lower
court denial of injunctive relief and damages
based upon his improper dismissal from the
Monson public schools. Suit had been brought
against the former and current members of the
Monson school committee and the superintendent
of schools.

The teacher had appeared in class on Janu-
ary 2, 1969, with a beard. The superintendent
then spoke to him and informed him that it was
the unwritten policy of the school committee
that teachers should be clean shaven. Follow-
ing the receipt of a letter from the school com-
mittee on January 15, the teacher requested an
opportunity to meet with the committee. He ar-
rived at that meeting in an unkempt condition,
having come directly from coaching a basketball
game. The next day the committee voted to sus-
pend the teacher for seven days because of in-
subordination and improper example set by a
teacher. The teacher was never notified of the
meeting or told that his suspension would be
considered. On January 28, the committee met
again without notifying the teacher and voted
to suspend the teacher again if he returned to
school with his beard. Two days later the com-
mittee met to vote on the dismissal of the
teacher. Advance local publicity made the
teacher aware of the imminent dismissal. His
request for a postponement to obtain legal coun-
sel was denied. The committee then voted to
dismiss the teacher for specific reasons: in-
subordination for not complying with the school
committee order to shave his beard, his improper
dress at the previous meeting, and his behavior
before the committee. At no time during the
entire proceedings did the Monson school dis-
trict have any regulation or order which pro-
hibited teachers from wearing beards.
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The thrust of the teacher's complaint was
that the school authorities deprived him of the
rights, privileges, and immunities secured by
the Constitution. The primary contention of
the teacher was that he had a constitutional
right to wear a beard and his dismissal denied
him that right. The court was uncertain as to
the constitutional foundation of such a right.
However, the court said that from wherever the
teacher derived his freedom to wear a beard, it
was at least an interest of his, especially in
combination with his professional reputation as
a school teacher, which could not be taken from
him without due process of law. Further, his
interest in wearing a beard and in his career
as a teacher was not nullified by his nontenure
status. Nor would the court accept the argument
of the school system that there is no constitu-
tional right to public employment.

The court found two substantial deficiencies
in the procedure followed in suspending and
disciplining the teacher. First, the teacher
was never informed of-the nature of the charges
against him nor was he told that his failure to
remove his beard would result in his dismissal.
The second deficiency involved the decision-
making process of the school committee. Prior
to the dismissal of the teacher the Monson
school district had no written or announced pol-
icy prohibiting male teachers from wearing beards
in the classroom. Therefore, the proceedings
against the teacher by the board involved first
making a rule against the wearing of beards and
then a judicial-type function that enforced this
rule and resulted in the dismissal of the teach-
er. The court said that this merging of the
legislative-type function with the judicial-
type function clouded the issue and denied the
teacher any right to present evidence in the
judicial-type proceeding, and denied the commu-
nity as a whole any right to participate in the
rule-making process.

The court declared that the actions of the
school committee in suspending and dismissing
the teacher violated due process and were un-
lawful, null, and void. The teacher was awarded
a judgment for lost salary as well as damages
for pain and suffering connected with loss of
weight and aggravated ulcer condition proximately
caused by his unlawful dismissal. The teacher
was entitled to the benefit of his position un-
less and until he was lawfully separated from
that position. The school officials were re-
strained and enjoined from giving any effect
to the suspension and dismissal.

New Jersey

Porce].li v. Titus
302 F. Supp. 726
United States District Court, D. New Jersey,
August 14, 1969.

Ten white teachers employed by the Newark
Board of Education brought suit under the Civil
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Rights Act, alleging that school officials who
had made appointments of elementary-school
principals and vice-principals, discriminated
against them because of their race. The teach-
ers sought money damages and an injunction pro-
hibiting the officials from taking any punitive
action against them.

Prior to May 28, 1968, promotions to princi-
pal and vice-principal of elementary schools
were made in order of numerical ranking from an
appropriate list determined by virtue of scores
made in a promotional examination. The negoti-
ated contract between the teachers association
and the school board also reflected this provi-
sion for promotion. On May 28, 1968, the board
adopted a resolution suspending all appointments
from the existing list pending an examination
of that procedure. Subsequently, the board
adopted a new procedure which did not utilize a
competitive examination. At the same time the
board made 55 temporary appointments, to pro-
motional positions at the elementary and secon-
dary level, 35 to white teachers and 20 to Negro
teachers.

The teachers who were parties to this suit
charged that the board abolished the examination
procedure for the purpose of appointing Negroes
to positions for which they would not otherwise
be eligible.

The school officials argued that the aboli-
tion of the examination procedure was a legiti-
mate governmental action taken to improve pro-
motional procedures. They further argued that
even if the court should find that the purpose
of the action was to make more Negroes available
for promotion, this was a legitimate goal in the
light of past racial imbalance in the adminis-
trative ranks of the school system.

The court could find no state law mandating
a competitive examination for promotion, nor
was the court concerned with any claim that the
teachers might have arising out of the negoti-
ated contract. The sole question presented was
whether the teachers established by a preponder-
ance of the evidence that the board did away
with the examination for the purpose of discrim-
inating against white applicants.

Much evidence was presented concerning the
racial composition of the Newark schools. As
of the 1967-68 school year, the number of Negroes
in administrative positions in the schools was
27, or 10 percent of a total of 259 positions;
none of the 72 principal positions were held by
Negroes, and only 3 of 64 vice-principals were
Negro. As of September 1968, the Negro students
constituted 72.5 percent of all students in the
school system. There was also evidence that
members of the board and administrative staff
were dissatisfied with the examination procedure
and did not feel that the best people were al-
ways promoted as a result of this procedure.

According to the court, the record made it
clear that in the broadest connotation "race"
did play a part in the board's decision to sus-
pend the promotion lists and abandon the exami-
nation system. The court concluded that the
decision of the board was made not simply to
promote Negroes but to obtain for the positions
qualified persons, white or Negro, whose quali-
fications were based on an awareness of, and
sensitivity to the problems of educating the
Newark school population. The court was satis-
fied that in abolishing the examination there
was no intention on the part of the board to
discriminate against white teachers or to ex-
clude them from consideration for promotion.
The complaint was, therefore, dismissed.

New Mexico

Amador v. New Mexico State Board of Education
455 P. 2d 840
Supreme Court of New Mexico, June 16, 1969.

(See page 11. Involves an issue of election to
State Board of Education.)

New York

Boikess v. Aspland
247 N.E. 2d 135
Court of Appeals of New York, February 27, 1969.

Faculty members at the State University of
Mew York at Stony Brook were subpoenaed and re-
quested to appear before the Suffolk County
Grand Jury which was investigating possible
drug abuse on the university campus. According
to the teachers, the district attorney intended
to ask them if they had ever used illegal drugs
with students, if they had ever advocated to
students the use of illegal drugs, and if they
had ever discussed this use or advocacy with an
administrator. The teachers applied to the
court to quash the subpoenas. This application
was denied and the appeal followed, raising
constitutional issues.

The teachers first contended that prospective
defendants or targets of a grand jury investiga-
tion may not be compelled to attend a grand jury
hearing. Cases were cited to support this con-
tention. The court said the decisions cited
were "clear in their requirement that the de-
fendant or target be both called and examined
in order to receive immunity from self incrim-
ination." Therefore, those cases were inappli-
cable since the teachers had not appeared and
been examined before the grand jury. In de-
clining to adopt a rule to quash the subpoenas,
the court concluded that a prospective defendant
or target could be compelled to at least attend
a grand jury investigation without violating the
Fifth Amendment privilege against self-incrimi-
nation.

1



The teachers additionally argued that they
should not be made to respond to the subpoena
because they were teachers and thus entitled to
protection from such inquiry under the First
Amendment. In support, the teachers cited U.S.
Supreme Court decisions which they contended es
tablished that the proposed questions concern
ing advocacy of the use of drugs must be stricken
as violative of academic freedom. The court
found the cited decisions clearly inapplicable
and dismissed as specious the argument of the
teachers that they would be intimidated in their
lectures because of the potential threat of ap
pearing before a grand jury. While statutes
that attempt to curtail the right of teachers
to advocate the use of drugs and discuss advo-
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cacy with an administrator would be unconstitu
tional, the court said, requiring a teacher to
appear before a grand jury and discuss the mat
ter is not.

The order of the lower court was affirmed.

Central School District No. 2 of the Town of
Oyster Bay, Nassau County v. Cohen
302 N.Y.S. 2d 398

District Court, Nassau County, First District,
April 17, 1969.

5- 5-

(See page 16. Involves the failure of a teacher
to return to the district following the comple
tion of a sabbatical leave.)
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